EU RMP

Drug Substance

Olaparib

Version Number

29

Succession Number

Data lock point

15 June 2021

Date of final sign off See e-signature date

EUROPEAN UNION RISK MANAGEMENT PLAN (EU RMP) FOR OLAPARIB

The content of this RMP has been reviewed and approved by the Deputy EU QPPV

QPPV oversight declaration: The content of this RMP has been reviewed and approved by the Marketing Authorisation Holder's Deputy QPPV in the EU, as delegated by QPPV in the EU Anne Lappereau-Gallot

LYNPARZA[™] is a trademark of the AstraZeneca group of companies.

EU RMP AstraZeneca
Olaparib 29, 15 June 2021

Administrative Information

Other RMP version under evaluation None

Details of currently approved RMP Version Number: 28

Approved with procedure: EMEA/H/C/003726/II/0064

Date of CHMP approval: 31 August 2023

Rationale for Submitting an Updated RMP

To remove the completed post-authorisation efficacy study, PROpel as an EU post-authorisation obligation.

To amend the due date for the final OS data for the SOLO1 post-authorisation efficacy study.

Summary of Significant Changes in this RMP

Part IV - PLANS FOR POST- AUTHORISATION EFFICACY STUDIES	Completed post-authorisation efficacy study D081SC00001 (PROpel) removed as a condition of the marketing authorisation in the EU. Due date for the final OS data for post-authorisation efficacy study D0818C00001 (SOLO1) amended. Classification of Study D0818C00001 (SOLO1) corrected to 'Efficacy studies which are conditions of the marketing authorisation'. Study D0818C0001 had previously been listed under 'Efficacy studies which are Specific Obligations in the context of a conditional marketing authorisation or a marketing authorisation under exceptional circumstances' in error (Procedure EMEA/H/C/003726/II/0023).
Part VI - SUMMARY OF THE RISK MANAGEMENT PLAN FOR OLAPARIB	Completed post-authorisation efficacy study D081SC00001 (PROpel) removed as a condition of the marketing authorisation in the EU.
Part VII - ANNEXES	Annex 5 and 8 updated.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

TABLE C	F CONTENTS	3
LIST OF	ABBREVIATIONS AND DEFINITION OF TERMS	6
I:	PART I: PRODUCT OVERVIEW	9
II:	PART II: SAFETY SPECIFICATION	. 11
II: 1	MODULE SI: EPIDEMIOLOGY OF THE INDICATION(S) AND TARGET POPULATION	
II: 1.1	Ovarian Cancer	
II: 1.2	Breast Cancer	
II: 1.3	Pancreatic Cancer	
II: 1.4	Prostate Cancer	
II: 2	MODULE SII: NONCLINICAL PART OF THE SAFETY SPECIFICATION	
II: 2.1	Summary of Key Safety Findings from Nonclinical Data	
II: 3	MODULE SIII: CLINICAL TRIAL EXPOSURE	
II: 3.1 II: 3.1.1	Clinical Trial Exposure	.27
	Overview of Olaparib Clinical Programme	
II: 4	MODULE SIV: POPULATIONS NOT STUDIED IN CLINICAL TRIALS	. 38
II: 4.1	Exclusion Criteria in Pivotal Clinical Studies within the Development Programme	20
II: 4.2	Limitations to Detect Adverse Reactions in Clinical Trial Development Programmes	
II: 4.3	Limitations in Respect to Populations Typically Under-represented in Clinical Trial Development Programmes	
II: 5	MODULE SV: POST-AUTHORISATION EXPERIENCE	
II: 5.1.1	Method Used to Calculate Exposure	
II: 5.1.2	Exposure.	. 45
II: 6	MODULE SVI: ADDITIONAL EU REQUIREMENTS FOR THE SAFETY SPECIFICATION	. 46
II: 7	MODULE SVII: IDENTIFIED AND POTENTIAL RISKS	
II: 7.1	Identification of Safety Concerns in the Initial RMP Submission	
II: 7.2	New Safety Concerns and Reclassification with a Submission of an Updated	
	RMP	
II: 7.3	Details of Important Identified Risks, Important Potential Risks and Missing	
II 7 2 1	Information	
II: 7.3.1 II: 7.3.2	Presentation of Important Identified Risks	
II: 7.3.2 II: 7.3.3	Presentation of Important Potential Risks Presentation of Missing Information	
II: 8	MODULE SVIII: SUMMARY OF THE SAFETY CONCERNS	
II: 8 II: 8.1	Summary of the Safety Concerns	
III:	PART III: PHARMACOVIGILANCE PLAN	
III: 1	ROUTINE PHARMACOVIGILANCE ACTIVITIES	
III: 2	ADDITIONAL PHARMACOVIGILANCE ACTIVITIES	.58

EU RMP Olaparib	AstraZeneca 29, 15 June 2021
III: 3	SUMMARY TABLE OF ADDITIONAL PHARMACOVIGILANCE ACTIVITIES
IV:	PART IV: PLANS FOR POST-AUTHORISATION EFFICACY STUDIES 59
V:	PART V: RISK MINIMISATION MEASURES
V: 1	ROUTINE RISK MINIMISATION MEASURES
V: 2	ADDITIONAL RISK MINIMISATION MEASURES60
V: 3	SUMMARY OF RISK MINIMISATION MEASURES
VI:	PART VI: SUMMARY OF THE RISK MANAGEMENT PLAN FOR LYNPARZA (OLAPARIB)
VI: 1	THE MEDICINE AND WHAT IT IS USED FOR
VI: 2	RISKS ASSOCIATED WITH THE MEDICINE AND ACTIVITIES TO
VII. 0 1	MINIMISE OR FURTHER CHARACTERISE THE RISKS
VI: 2.1 VI: 2.2	List of Important Risks and Missing Information
VI: 2.2 VI: 2.3	Post-authorisation Development Plan
VI: 2.3.1	Studies Which are Conditions of the Marketing Authorisation
VI: 2.3.2	Other Studies in Post-authorisation Development Plan
	TABLES 68
Table I-1	Product Overview
Table II-1	Duration of Olaparib Exposure in Combination with Abiraterone 30
Table II-2	Olaparib Exposure in Combination with Abiraterone by Age Group 30
Table II-3	Olaparib Exposure in Combination with Abiraterone by Ethnic or Racial Origin
Table II-4	Duration of Olaparib Exposure in Combination with Bevacizumab 31
Table II-5	Olaparib Exposure in Combination with Bevacizumab by Age Group and Sex
Table II-6	Monotherapy Exposure by Tumour Type
Table II-7	Duration of Monotherapy Exposure
Table II-8	Duration of Monotherapy Exposure by Tumour Type
Table II-9	Monotherapy Exposure by Age Group and Sex
Table II-10	
Table II-11	
Table II-12	Monotherapy Exposure by Dose and Tumour Type for the Tablet Formulation

EU RMP Olaparib	AstraZeneca 29, 15 June 2021
Table II-13	Monotherapy Exposure by Ethnic or Racial Origin
Table II-14	Important Exclusion Criteria in the Pivotal Clinical Studies
Table II-15	Exposure of Special Populations Included or Not in Clinical Trial Development Programmes
Table II-16	Cumulative Exposure by Region
Table II-17	Important Identified Risk: Myelodysplastic Syndrome/Acute Myeloid Leukaemia
Table II-18	Important Potential Risk: New Primary Malignancies
Table II-19	Important potential risk: Effects on embryofoetal survival and abnormal development ^a
Table II-20	Summary of Safety Concerns
Table IV-1	Planned and On-going Post-authorisation Efficacy Studies that are Conditions of the Marketing Authorisation or that are Specific Obligations
Table V-1	Description of Routine Risk Minimisation Measures by Safety Concern 60
Table V-2	Summary Table of Pharmacovigilance Activities and Risk Minimisation Activities by Safety Concern
Table VI-1	List of Important Risks and Missing Information
Table VI-2	Important Identified Risks
Table VI-3	Important Potential Risks
Table VI-4	Missing Information
PART VII. A	NNEXES

- Annex 4 Specific Adverse Drug Reaction Follow-up Forms
- Annex 6 Details of Proposed Additional Risk Minimisation Activities (Not applicable)

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS AND DEFINITION OF TERMS

Abbreviation/ Special term	Definition/Explanation	
5-FU	5 fluorouracil	
ADR	Adverse drug reaction	
ADT	Androgen deprivation therapy	
AE	Adverse event	
AML	Acute myeloid leukaemia	
ATM	Ataxia telangiectasia mutated	
BCRP	Breast Cancer Resistance Protein	
bd	Twice daily	
BRCA	Breast cancer susceptibility gene (BRCA1 and BRCA2)	
BRCAm	BRCA-mutated	
CA-125	Cancer Antigen-125	
СНМР	Committee for Medicinal Products for Human Use	
CNS	Central nervous system	
CR	Complete response	
CRPC	Castrate-resistant prostate cancer	
CSR	Clinical study report	
CTCAE	Common Terminology Criteria for Adverse Events	
CYP	Cytochrome P450	
DCO	Data cut-off	
DHPC	Direct Healthcare Professional Communication	
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic acid	
ECIS	European Cancer Information System	
ECOG	Eastern Co-operative Oncology Group	
EEA	European Economic Area	
EMA	European Medicines Agency	
EPAR	European Public Assessment Report	
ER	Oestrogen receptor	
ESMO	European Society for Medical Oncology	
ESR	Externally Sponsored Studies	
EU	European Union	
FIGO	The International Federation of Gynecology and Obstetrics	

Abbreviation/ Special term	Definition/Explanation	
gBRCA	Germline BRCA	
gBRCAm	Germline BRCA-mutated	
GFR	Glomerular filtration rate	
HDI	Human Development Index	
HER2	Human epidermal growth factor receptor 2	
HR	Hormone receptor	
HRD	Homologous recombination deficient	
HRR	Homologous recombination repair	
HSPC	Hormone-sensitive prostate cancer	
IARC	International Agency for Research on Cancer	
ICD	International Classification of Diseases	
MAP	Managed Access Programme	
mCRPC	Metastatic castrate-resistant prostate cancer	
MDS	Myelodysplastic syndrome	
NCCN	National Comprehensive Cancer Network	
NHA	New hormonal agent	
NICE	National Institute for Health and Care Excellence	
NPM	New primary malignancy	
od	Once daily	
OS	Overall survival	
PARP	Polyadenosine 5'diphosphoribose polymerase	
PBRER	Periodic Benefit-Risk Evaluation Report	
PDAC	Pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma	
PFS	Progression-free survival	
PFS2	Time from start of randomisation to second progression or death	
PgR	Progesterone receptor	
PK	Pharmacokinetics	
PL	Package leaflet	
PR	Partial response	
PSR	Platinum-Sensitive Relapsed	
PT	Preferred term	
Q	Quarter	

Abbreviation/ Special term	Definition/Explanation
QTc	Corrected QT interval
RECIST	Response Evaluation Criteria in Solid Tumours
RMP	Risk Management Plan
rPFS	Radiological progression-free survival
SAE	Serious adverse event
sBRCA	Somatic BRCA
sBRCAm	Somatic BRCA-mutated
SEER	Surveillance, Epidemiology, and End Results programme
SmPC	Summary of Product Characteristics
tds	Three times daily
TNBC	Triple-negative breast cancer
UK	United Kingdom
ULN	Upper limit of normal
US	United States
VEGF	Vascular endothelial growth factor
VTE	Venous thromboembolism
WHO	World Health Organisation

I: PART I: PRODUCT OVERVIEW

Table I-1 Product Overview

Active substance(s)	Olaparib
(INN or common name)	
Pharmacotherapeutic group(s) (ATC Code)	L01XK01
Marketing authorisation holder	AstraZeneca
Medicinal products to which this RMP refers	Olaparib
Invented name(s) in the European Economic Area (EEA)	LYNPARZA
Marketing authorisation procedure	Centralised
Brief description of the product	Chemical class: Polyadenosine 5' diphosphoribose polymerase (PARP) inhibitor
	Summary of mode of action: Oral PARP inhibitor (PARP-1, PARP-2, PARP-3), a targeted anticancer agent that exploits deficiencies in DNA repair mechanisms present in cancer cells
	Important information about its composition: Not applicable
Hyperlink to the Product Information	LYNPARZA, Summary of Product Characteristics
Indication(s) in the EEA	Indication 1: Monotherapy for the maintenance treatment of adult patients with platinum-sensitive relapsed high-grade epithelial ovarian, fallopian tube or primary peritoneal cancer who are in response (complete or partial) to platinum-based chemotherapy. Indication 2: Monotherapy for the treatment of adult patients with germline BRCA1/2-mutations, who have HER2 negative locally advanced or metastatic breast cancer. Patients should have previously been treated with an anthracycline and a taxane in the (neo)adjuvant or metastatic setting unless patients were not suitable for these treatments. Patients with hormone receptor (HR)-positive breast cancer should also have progressed on or after prior endocrine therapy, or be considered unsuitable for endocrine therapy. Indication 3: Monotherapy for the maintenance treatment of adult patients with advanced (FIGO stages III and IV) BRCA1/2-mutated (germline and/or somatic) high-grade epithelial ovarian, fallopian tube or primary peritoneal cancer who are in response (complete response or partial) following completion of first-line platinum-based chemotherapy. Indication 4: Monotherapy for the maintenance treatment of adult patients with germline breast cancer susceptibility gene

Table I-1 Product Overview

	1 1' 1 1 1 1 1 1' 1'
	pancreas whose disease has not progressed on first line platinum-based chemotherapy.
	Indication 5 Monotherapy for the treatment of adult patients with metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer and <i>BRCA</i> 1/2 mutations (germline and/or somatic) who have progressed following prior therapy that included a new hormonal agent.
	Indication 6: Combination with bevacizumab for the maintenance treatment of adult patients with advanced (FIGO stages III and IV) high-grade epithelial ovarian, fallopian tube or primary peritoneal cancer who are in response (complete or partial) following completion of first-line platinum-based chemotherapy in combination with bevacizumab and whose cancer is associated with homologous recombination deficiency (HRD) positive status defined by either a <i>BRCA</i> 1/2 mutation and/or genomic instability.
	Indication 7: Monotherapy or in combination with endocrine therapy for the adjuvant treatment of adult patients with germline <i>BRCA1/2</i> mutations who have HER2-negative, high risk early breast cancer previously treated with neoadjuvant or adjuvant chemotherapy.
	Indication 8: Combination with abiraterone and prednisone or prednisolone for the treatment of adult patients with metastatic castration resistant prostate cancer (mCRPC) in whom chemotherapy is not clinically indicated.
Dosage in the EEA	Current (tablets): Lynparza is available as 100 mg and 150 mg tablets. The recommended dose of Lynparza is 300 mg (two 150 mg tablets) taken twice daily, equivalent to a total daily dose of 600 mg. The 100 mg tablet is available for dose reduction.
Pharmaceutical form(s) and strengths	Current (film-coated tablets): 100 mg: yellow to dark yellow, oval, bi convex, film-coated tablet debossed with 'OP100' on one side and plain on the other side.
	150 mg: Green to green/grey, oval, bi-convex film-coated tablet debossed with 'OP150' on one side and plain on the other side.
Is the product subject to additional monitoring in the EU?	No

II: PART II: SAFETY SPECIFICATION

II: 1 MODULE SI: EPIDEMIOLOGY OF THE INDICATION(S) AND TARGET POPULATION

II: 1.1 Ovarian Cancer

Incidence

Globally, there were around 295,414 new cases of ovarian cancer in 2018, with 67,771 occurring in Europe, 24,469 in the US, and 10,672 in Japan (Globocan 2018a). A higher incidence is seen in Europe, and particularly Northern, Central and Eastern Europe, where rates are over 9 per 100,000 woman years, Age Standardised to the World population. In Europe in 2018, ovarian cancer was estimated to be the fifth most common cause of cancer death (44,576 deaths) and the sixth most common newly diagnosed cancer (67,771 new cases) in females in Europe (Globocan 2018a).

Prevalence

The IARC estimated 762,663 five-year prevalent cases at the year 2018 in the world, including around 188,069 cases in Europe, 80,446 in Northern America, and 31,658 in Japan (Globocan 2018a). In the US, the complete prevalence of ovarian cancer cases is estimated at approximately 190,000 cases (Howlader et al 2014).

Prevalence of sBRCAm

From literature data and AstraZeneca unpublished data on file, the proportion of *BRCAm* patients carrying an *sBRCA* mutation is between 6.4% and 10% (Cancer Genome Atlas Research Network 2011,Pennington et al 2014, Norquist et al 2016, Callens et al 2017, Mirza et al 2016, Coleman et al 2017, Dougherty et al 2017).

Germline mutations are prevalent in around 5 to 25%, with *gBRCA1* mutations in 4 to 18% and *gBRCA2* mutations in 4 to 7% (Eccles et al 2016). A recent study conducted in ovarian cancer patients in Germany (n=523) found a *gBRCA1* prevalence of 15.5% and a *gBRCA2* prevalence of 5.5% (Harter et al 2017). Other global variations are likely, due to ethnic associations with carrier mutations.

Demographics of the Population in the Proposed Indication and Risk Factors for the Disease

Ovarian cancer occurs only in females, and the incidence is notably higher in Europe, the US and worldwide in patients aged 65 and older (Lowe et al 2013), though *gBRCA* mutated ovarian cancer is associated with an earlier age of onset (around 53 years and 58 years with *BRCA1* and *BRCA2* mutation respectively (Hirsch-Yechezkel et al 2003). Germline *BRCA* mutation is also associated with certain ethnic lineages, such as Ashkenazi Jews. Large

variations in incidence of ovarian cancer between different regions are partly associated with lifestyle (particularly null parity or delayed childbearing), age, ethnicity, socio-economic status and access to high-quality care. Ovarian cancers also tend to be more prevalent in developed societies where expected life spans are longer.

Several risk factors have been identified, including family history, low parity, infertility, early age of menarche, and late age of menopause (Coleman et al 2015). Other risk factors are oestrogen hormone replacement therapy and tobacco smoking, and (limited evidence) perineal use of talc-based body powder and exposure to X-radiation and gamma (γ)-radiation (for medical purposes) (Weiderpass and Labreche 2012).

The average cumulative risks in *BRCA1*-mutation carriers by age 70 years were 39% (18% to 54%) for ovarian cancer. The corresponding estimates for *BRCA2* were 11% (2.4% to 19%) (Antoniou et al 2003, see Errata, page 709). Patients with *BRCA* mutation are also at significantly increased risk of other cancers, such as breast and prostate cancer.

The Main Existing Treatment Options

Newly Diagnosed Ovarian Cancer

The current standard of care for newly diagnosed advanced ovarian cancer, including those patients with *BRCAm* high-risk ovarian cancer, consists of radical debulking surgery followed by post-operative platinum-based first line chemotherapy (NCCN Ovarian 2018). For patients for whom upfront surgery is unlikely to achieve a complete resection, treatment consists of neoadjuvant chemotherapy followed by interval debulking surgery and adjuvant chemotherapy (NCCN Ovarian 2018). Platinum containing chemotherapy is considered the treatment of choice for patients with newly diagnosed advanced ovarian cancer, including those patients with *BRCAm* high risk advanced ovarian cancer.

First line chemotherapy is generally given for a maximum of 6 cycles. It usually cannot be continued until progression as it is associated with cumulative neurological, renal and haematological toxicities. Moreover, clinical outcomes do not improve if chemotherapy is extended beyond 6 cycles (Ledermann et al 2013).

The vascular endothelial growth factor inhibitor bevacizumab (Avastin®) in combination with carboplatin and paclitaxel followed by bevacizumab maintenance was the first approved agent in the first line maintenance ovarian cancer setting (EU: approved in 2011; Japan: approved in 2013; US: approved in 2018). The olaparib tablet formulation is also approved in this indication in the US (2018), and the EU, Japan, Canada, Australia and Brazil (all approved in 2019), for newly diagnosed ovarian cancer.

Olaparib tablet formulation in combination with bevacizumab is now available in the US, the EU and Brazil, as well as in other markets, for the maintenance treatment of adult patients

with advanced high-grade epithelial ovarian, fallopian tube or primary peritoneal cancer who are in response (complete response or partial response) to first-line platinum-based chemotherapy with bevacizumab.

Relapsed Ovarian Cancer

Platinum-based chemotherapy remains the treatment of choice for PSR ovarian cancer patients. Despite responding to treatment, most patients subsequently relapse and experience disease progression within a year of starting chemotherapy and require further chemotherapy with attendant morbidity (Colombo et al 2010). Subsequent to disease progression, treatment for all patients with PSR ovarian cancer is another platinum-based chemotherapy regimen, eg, a doublet combining carboplatin with paclitaxel, gemcitabine, or pegylated liposomal doxorubicin (Colombo et al 2010). Each of the successive lines of therapy is limited in duration even in responding patients due to the cumulative toxicity burden from cytotoxic chemotherapy. In between lines of treatment, patients wait and are watched for the next progression. In addition, in the EU, treatment options include the VEGF inhibitor bevacizumab (Avastin®), either in combination with carboplatin and gemcitabine, followed by bevacizumab alone. Avastin® was approved in October 2012 for the treatment of patients with first recurrence of platinum-sensitive epithelial ovarian, fallopian tube or primary peritoneal cancer who have not received prior therapy with bevacizumab or other VEGF inhibitors or VEGF receptor targeted agents.

Trabectedin (Yondelis®) an antineoplastic agent was approved in September 2007, in combination with pegylated liposomal doxorubicin, for the treatment of patients with relapsed platinum-sensitive ovarian cancer.

There are currently a number of PARP inhibitors (including olaparib and niraparib) being investigated as anticancer agents for a range of indications. Niraparib (ZejulaTM) was approved on 29 April 2020 for the maintenance treatment of adult patients with advanced epithelial ovarian, fallopian tube or primary peritoneal cancer who are in response (complete or partial) to first-line platinum-based chemotherapy. Rucaparib (RubracaTM) also received approval from the European Commission for the treatment of adult patients with platinum sensitive, relapsed or progressive, *BRCA*-mutated (germline and/or somatic), high-grade epithelial ovarian, fallopian tube, or primary peritoneal cancer, who have been treated with two or more prior lines of platinum-based chemotherapy, and who are unable to tolerate further platinum based chemotherapy.

Natural History of the Indicated Condition in the Untreated Population, Including Mortality and Morbidity

The 5-year relative survival of ovarian cancer patients in Europe is estimated to be 38% (Sung et al 2021). The age-adjusted mortality rate (according to the World standard population) for ovarian cancer is 5.1/100,000 in Europe, 4.1/100,000 in the US, and 3.3/100,000 in Japan

(Globocan 2018a). Mortality rates reflect the age at diagnosis and the peak of mortality lies in older women aged between 75 to 84 years contributing 28.8% of mortality cases (Horner et al 2009). Most patients (>70%) present with advanced disease, in whom overall 5-year survival is around 29% (Siegel et al 2018). Breast cancer susceptibility gene mutated ovarian cancer presents characteristics that differ from wild type and between specific mutation type (*BRCA1* and *BRCA2*) (Hennessy et al 2010). Breast cancer susceptibility gene mutated ovarian cancer is more likely to have serous histology, and is often diagnosed at a later stage and at a younger age than ovarian cancer without *BRCA* mutation.

Important Co-morbidities

Important co-morbidities, based on existing literature and the Swedish Cancer and Co-morbidity database have been reported as anaemia, neutropenia, thrombocytopenia, bowel obstruction, renal failure, and secondary MDS/AML and other secondary cancers. Some comorbidities may be due to prior treatment.

An increased risk of primary breast, ovarian and prostate cancer in addition to secondary cancers has been reported among *gBRCA* mutation carriers (Bergfeldt et al 1995).

II: 1.2 Breast Cancer

Incidence

Female breast cancer (ICD-10 code: C50) surpassed lung cancer as the global leading cancer in 2020 with an estimated incidence of 2.3 million newly diagnosed cases, representing 11.7% of all cancer cases. In 2020, a total of 684,996 women died of breast cancer, representing 6.9% of all cancer deaths (Sung et al 2021, WHO Cancer today 2020). The global incidence rate of breast cancer in 2020 among women was 24.5% and the mortality rate was 15.5%, counting for 1 in 4 cancer cases and 1 in 6 cancer deaths. The incidence was the highest among all cancers in the vast majority of countries (159 of 185 countries) with the highest mortality in 110 countries (Sung et al 2021). However, these numbers vary widely in different geographical regions of the world. Incidence rates are reportedly 88% higher in transitioned countries than in transitioning countries (55.9 and 29.7 per 100,000, respectively), with the highest incidence rates (>80.0 per 100,000) in Australia/New Zealand, Western Europe (Belgium has the world's highest incidence: 113.2 per 100,000) (WHO Cancer today 2020), Northern America, and Northern Europe and the lowest rates (<40.0 per 100,000) in Central America, Eastern and Middle Africa, and South Central Asia (Sung et al 2021). In the European Community in 2020, the number of cases of breast cancer in women and men was

_

¹ Here, we use the term transitioning for nations classified as low or medium Human Development Index (HDI), and we use transitioned for those classified as high or very high HDI.

355,457 and the number of deaths was 91,826 (ECIS 2020). Metastatic breast cancer remains an incurable disease with an estimated 5-year OS of 25.0% (ESMO 2019).

More breast cancer patients are diagnosed at an early stage (79.0% to 87.0% are diagnosed at Stage I or II), than a late stage (13.0% to 21.0% are diagnosed at Stage III or IV). Between 6.0% and 7.0% of people have metastases at diagnosis (Stage IV) (Cancer Research UK). Stage at diagnosis has been associated with a degree of deprivation, age, and ethnicity (Lyratzopoulos et al 2013, Public Health England 2020). The incidence data presented here represents the majority of the patient population, diagnosed at an early stage, and also represented in the OlympiA study.

Breast cancer is a heterogeneous disease and optimal treatment depends on pathological and molecular characterisation of the tumour. Early-stage breast cancer (Stages I to III) is defined as disease confined to the breast with or without regional lymph node involvement and in the absence of metastatic disease. Treatment for Stages I to III breast cancer usually includes surgery and radiation therapy, with the addition of chemotherapy for patients with high risk of recurrence, either before (neoadjuvant) or after (adjuvant) surgery. Other drug therapies including endocrine and anti-HER2 therapy are additionally given depending on ER and/or PgR and HER2 status.

Prevalence

At the end of 2020, there were 7.8 million women who had been diagnosed with breast cancer within the past 5 years, making it the world's most prevalent cancer (WHO Breast cancer 2021).

Tumour *BRCA* mutations (*tBRCAm*) can be of germline or somatic origin. Published analysis conducted at AstraZeneca, including tumours from patients coming from the US, Canada and Europe, indicate that 6.6% to 9.5% of breast cancers have loss of function *BRCA* mutations detectable in tumours, with around 3% to 5% of germline origin and at least 2% of somatic origin (Polak et al 2017, Sokol et al 2020). Moreover, studies examining the prevalence of *gBRCA* mutations in unselected European primary breast cancer patient populations report a range of 1.7% to 7.3% (Cortesi et al 2021, Høberg-Vetti et al 2016, Nilsson et al 2018, Winter et al 2016, van den Broek et al 2015); a single European study on patients diagnosed with primary breast cancer (Winter et al 2016) reports a *sBRCAm* prevalence of 3%. Mutation carriers are mostly younger and have a family history of breast and/or ovarian cancer.

Patients with a *BRCA1* pathogenic or likely pathogenic variant are particularly predisposed to TNBC (ie, negative for HER2, ER and PgR), whereas ER and PgR positive tumours often develop in patients who carry *BRCA2* pathogenic or likely pathogenic variant (Atchley et al 2008, Lakhani et al 2002, Mavaddat et al 2012).

Demographics of the Population in the Proposed Indication and Risk Factors for the Disease

Breast cancer incidence is strongly associated with age, with age-specific incidence rates increasing steadily from age 30 to 34 and more steeply from age 70 to 74 (NICE 2018).

Risk factors for breast cancer include modifiable factors such as weight, physical activity, hormone replacement therapy, nulliparity, breast feeding, ionizing radiation, and alcohol consumption; and non-modifiable factors such as age, sex, family history with or without high-risk germline mutation(s), early menarche, and dense breasts (Kluttig and Schmidt-Pokrzywniak 2009).

A prospective study evaluating over 9,000 *BRCA1/2* mutation carriers (majority from Europe) reported that the cumulative breast cancer risk to age 80 years was 72% for *BRCA1* and 69% for *BRCA2* carriers (Murthy and Muggia 2019Murthy and Muggia 2019). For subsets of the disease, *BRCA1* prevalence may be associated with younger age of onset as well as family history. According to the National Cancer Institute and the Robert Koch Institute, the overall mean age at first diagnosis for breast cancer is 63 years; while in unselected patients with TNBC, the mean age at first diagnosis is considerably earlier, with reports ranging from 51 to 58 years.

The likelihood range to detect *BRCA* pathogenic or likely pathogenic variants at any age in breast cancer patient populations is 0.4% to 7.5%, and in TNBC patient subpopulations is 2.9% to 17.5% (Pujol et al 2021).

The Main Existing Treatment Options

The decision to treat patients with early breast cancer with neoadjuvant or adjuvant chemotherapy in addition to surgery/radiotherapy is driven by the consideration of clinical characteristics, tumour stage and pathology. Randomised clinical trials have found no significant differences in long-term outcomes when systemic chemotherapy is given before or after surgery (Mauri et al 2005, Rastogi et al 2008).

For TNBC, neoadjuvant/adjuvant chemotherapy has been the main systemic treatment option for patients since hormone therapy and HER2 targeted drugs are not choices for these patients. Chemotherapy treatment of patients with early-stage ER- and/or PgR-positive HER2-negative breast cancer should depend on the individual risk of recurrence and presumed responsiveness to endocrine therapy. For HR-positive patients with ≥4 positive nodes at definitive surgery, NCCN guidelines recommend that all patients should receive adjuvant chemotherapy followed by endocrine therapy (NCCN Guidelines 2021); additional chemotherapy is also recommended to patients with HR-positive cancers that have high risk characteristics, such as high grade tumour, large tumour size (≥2 cm), pathologically involved lymph nodes, and/or high recurrence score (OncotypeDX 21-gene or other multigene assay). Adjuvant endocrine

therapy is recommended following neo/adjuvant chemotherapy for all ER- and/or PgR-positive HER2-negative patients (ESMO 2019, NCCN Guidelines 2021).

Standard neo/adjuvant chemotherapy for HER2-negative early disease is an anthracycline alkylator, and taxane-containing regimen. The ESMO Guidelines (ESMO 2019) recommend that a sequential anthracycline/taxane-based regimen be standard for the majority of patients. The NCCN and ESMO guidelines consider there is insufficient evidence for the routine use of platinum in neoadjuvant regiments for TNBC patients. Whilst platinum compounds are not routinely recommended, the addition of a platinum compound may be considered in high risk TNBC patients with deleterious *BRCA1/2* mutations (ESMO 2019) and in select patients where better local control is desirable (NCCN Guidelines 2021). In high risk TNBC patients not achieving pathological CR after standard neoadjuvant chemotherapy, the addition of adjuvant capecitabine post-operatively may be considered (ESMO 2019, NCCN Guidelines 2021).

Recently the results from the OlympiA study have been incorporated into the NCCN guidelines as being recommended for high-risk breast cancer patients with HER2-negative disease and *gBRCA* mutation. The preferred regimen is 300 mg bd for 1 year (NCCN Guidelines 2021). In addition, the St Gallen guidelines have recommended that adjuvant olaparib for women with Stage II or III, HER2-negative cancers meeting the eligibility criteria of the OlympiA study should be considered for treatment with olaparib. These recommendations are irrespective of ER status or prior platinum chemotherapy treatment. Genetic testing for a confirmed *gBRCA* mutation is recommended (Burstein et al 2021).

Recently pembrolizumab has been approved in the US and is under review in the EU for the treatment of patients with high-risk early stage TNBC in combination with chemotherapy as neoadjuvant treatment, and then continued as a single agent as adjuvant treatment after surgery (Keytruda USPI 2021).

Natural History of the Indicated Condition in the Untreated Population, Including Mortality and Morbidity

Breast cancer is the fifth leading cause of cancer mortality worldwide, with 685,000 deaths. Among women, breast cancer represents 1 in 4 cancer cases and 1 in 6 cancer deaths, ranking first for incidence in the vast majority of countries (WHO Breast cancer 2021). Breast cancer incidence in transitioned nations is higher, while relative mortality is greatest in transitioning nations (Grundmann et al 2020). Globally, the mortality rates of breast cancer are lower compared to incidence rates (approximately 17.7 per 100,000 compared to 58.5 per 100,000, crude rate) due to the more favourable survival of breast cancer in transitioned nations. The EUROCARE-5 study reports the European mean age-standardised 5-year relative survival for breast cancer in women is 81.8% (De Angelis et al 2014). The WHO reported in 2020 that the

breast cancer mortality in Europe was 141,765, and the crude rate 15.3 per 100,000 (WHO Cancer today 2020).

Nearly 30% of women with cancer confined to the breast and 75% of women with nodal involvement will ultimately relapse (Rosen et al 1989).

The known earlier onset of *BRCA1*m and *BRCA2*m related breast cancer, as opposed to sporadic breast cancer, is consistent with the observation that *BRCA* mutations are associated with an aggressive biology and adverse prognostic impact (Atchley et al 2008). This early onset of breast cancer associated with *gBRCA* was also evidenced by the OlympiA trial population where the median age of study participants at the time of randomisation following completion of neo/adjuvant treatment in OlympiA was 42 years (Tutt et al 2021). In the French CANTO registry, women who were *gBRCA1/2* carriers were diagnosed with primary breast cancer at an average age of 43.7 years (Bertaut et al 2021). A study based on the clinical database of the Danish Breast Cancer Group, reported that mean age at diagnosis was 42 and 46 years for *BRCA1* and *BRCA2* carriers, respectively (Soenderstrup et al 2017). Zhong et al, reported the mean age at breast diagnosis to be an average of 46.6 years for patients with *gBRCA1/2* mutations and 49.7 years for patients with *sBRCA* mutations albeit in a non-European population (Zhong et al 2016).

BRCA1/2 breast cancer characteristics include high histological grade, continuous pushing margins, TP-53 mutations, loss of RAD51 focus information, extreme genomic instability and sensitivity to DNA crosslinking agents, with BRCA1 tumours additionally more frequently basal-like and ER-negative (Turner et al 2004). TNBC, which is more frequently associated with BRCA1m, generally has a poor prognosis despite high sensitivity to chemotherapy (Metzger-Filho et al 2012) with early recurrence between the first and third year after diagnosis, frequently in association with visceral and/or brain metastases and a shorter period between time of recurrence and death (Dent et al 2007). Within BRCAm tumours, the proportions with high-risk features are similar for each gene, regardless of the mutation being germline or somatic (Winter et al 2016). When compared to BRCA wildtype primary breast carcinomas, tumours harbouring a BRCA1/2 mutation (gBRCA1 n=10, gBRCA2 n=10, sBRCA1 n=4, sBRCA2 n=5), showed a higher proportion of patients with higher risk features including N1-N3, grade 3 tumours, ER/PR-negative disease and basal subtype (Winter et al 2016).

Breast cancer patients with a *BRCA1* mutation frequently experience metastasis to lung and distant lymph nodes, and *BRCA2* mutation carriers most often to bone and liver; the data also indicate that at least one-half of patients with *BRCA1*-associated or *BRCA2*-associated metastatic breast cancer will develop CNS metastases. Involvement of CNS and other non-CNS distant sites (relative to locoregional recurrence or contralateral disease) as first recurrence events were associated with increased mortality risk (Song et al 2020).

Important Co-morbidities:

The prevalence of co-morbidities among women treated for breast cancer is higher in the older population segment (≥66 years old): 32.2%, a statistic comparable to those without cancer at 31.8%. A study with breast cancer survivors reported that the 5 most prevalent co-morbidities in this patient population were: hypertension (32.8%), arthritis (32.8%), thyroid problem (22.4%) hypercholesterolemia (12.7%), and diabetes (12.0%). Co-morbidities, specifically hypertension, arthritis, and diabetes, were associated with poorer quality of life in multiple domains among breast cancer survivors (Fu et al 2015). In a study published in 2019, the most prevalent baseline comorbidity reported was cardiovascular conditions (39.0%), followed by pain/pain-inflammation (34.8%) (Ng et al 2019).

II: 1.3 Pancreatic Cancer

Incidence

Pancreatic cancer was the thirteenth most frequent cancer worldwide with an estimated 458,918 new cases diagnosed in 2018 (Bray et al 2018). Globally, age-standardised incidence rates (per 100,000 per year) were lowest in Africa (2.2) and highest in Europe (7.7) and North America (7.6) (Globocan 2018). In the US in 2019, pancreatic cancer is estimated to be the ninth most common newly diagnosed cancer (56,770 new cases) (American Cancer Society 2021, Siegel et al 2018). In Europe in 2018, pancreatic cancer was estimated to be the ninth most common newly diagnosed cancer (132,559 new cases) (Globocan 2018). Current trends show increasing incidence in the US and Europe, particularly for younger adults (Wu et al 2018, Rawla et al 2019). At least 50% of newly diagnosed pancreatic tumours are staged as metastatic (SEER Cancer Fact Sheet).

Prevalence

Due to the very poor prognosis of pancreatic cancer with nearly as many deaths as new cases annually, the disease prevalence is low (Bray et al 2018). The estimated 5-year prevalence of pancreatic cancer in 2018 was 282,574 worldwide, with 32,692 prevalent cases in the US and 79,268 cases in Europe (Globocan 2018).

Although carriers of loss of function germline mutations of the *BRCA1* and particularly *BRCA2* gene are known to have an increased risk of developing pancreatic cancer (Breast Cancer Linkage Consortium 1999, Goggins et al 1996), the prevalence of *gBRCA* mutations in the unselected cases of pancreatic cancer is unclear. Holter et al recently reported on a prospective analysis of the prevalence of *gBRCA1/2* mutations in a cohort of 306 unselected patients with incident PDAC diagnoses and identified *gBRCA* mutations in ~5% of patients (Holter et al 2015). Furthermore, Shindo et al recently identified BRCA mutations in 1.8% of patients in a cohort of 854 patients with PDAC (Shindo et al 2017) and Blair et al identified BRCA mutations in 3.3% of patients in a cohort of 658 patients with resected sporadic PDAC (Blair et al 2018). There are specific populations, however, where the association is much

stronger. In Ashkenazi Jewish patients with pancreatic cancer, the prevalence of *gBRCA* mutations is 6% to 10% in unselected patients (Ferrone et al 2009, Ozcelik et al 1997Ozcelik et al 1997) and 15% in patients with a family history of the disease (Kim et al 2012). In pancreatic cancer patients with a family history of the disease, prevalence of carrying a germline *BRCA2* mutation as high as 17% to 19% has been reported (Hahn et al 2003, Murthy and Muggia 2019).

Demographics of the Population in the Proposed Indication and Risk Factors for the Disease

Pancreatic cancer incidence is higher for men than women and increases with age; the median age at diagnosis in the US is 70 years (Ferlay et al 2018a, SEER Cancer Fact Sheet). There is some evidence that patients carrying *BRCA* mutations are diagnosed at a younger age; however, results are not consistent (Bannon et al 2018, Holter et al 2015, Hu et al 2018, Toss et al 2019).

The causes of pancreatic cancer are not well understood. However, the strongest identified risk factors are tobacco smoking, family history of pancreatic cancer, heavy alcohol consumption, and Helicobacter pylori infection (Maisonneuve et al 2015, Rawla et al 2019). Additional potential risk factors include obesity, diabetes, non-O blood type, exposure to chemicals, chronic pancreatitis, and genetic predisposition, including *BRCA* germline mutations (Iqbal et al 2012, Maisonneuve et al 2015, Rawla et al 2019). Breast cancer susceptibility gene mutated cancer is more common among patients with a personal history of cancer or family history of several cancers, including pancreatic, or those of Ashkenazi Jewish heritage (Bannon et al 2018, Chaffee et al 2018, Holter et al 2015).

The Main Existing Treatment Options

There are limited treatment options available for patients, surgery remains the only option for cure. The 2 preferred regimens for initial treatment of metastatic disease include the combination of 5-FU, irinotecan, leucovorin, and oxaliplatin (FOLFIRINOX) or gemcitabine in combination with nab paclitaxel (Ducreux et al 2015, NCCN 2019). Gemcitabine alone or in combination with erlotinib may also be used in the first line treatment setting (Sohal et al 2018). However, exacerbated toxicities are associated with combination platinum-based chemotherapy regimens (eg, Grade 3 or 4 neutropenia and sensory neuropathy; Conroy et al 2011) which generally limit the number of cycles of treatment that can be given, meaning chemotherapy cannot generally be continued until disease progression.

Furthermore, few second line regimens are available for the treatment of patients with pancreatic cancer (American Cancer Society 2019), and these agents offer modest benefit (Rahma et al 2013). In 2015 in the US and 2016 in the EU, liposomal irinotecan (OnivydeTM) was approved in combination with 5-FU and leucovorin, as second line treatment after progression following gemcitabine-based therapy for patients with metastatic adenocarcinoma

of the pancreas. 5-fluorouracil/leucovorin plus oxaliplatin may be considered as second line treatment under certain circumstances, for patients who received gemcitabine plus nab paclitaxel as first line treatment, have an ECOG performance status of 0 or 1 and a relatively favourable co morbidity profile (Ducreux et al 2015, Sohal et al 2018).

Natural History of the Indicated Condition in the Untreated Population, Including Mortality and Morbidity

Pancreatic cancer is associated with a very poor prognosis. Worldwide in 2018, pancreatic cancer was estimated to be the seventh most common cause of cancer death (432,242 deaths) (Globocan 2018). Pancreatic cancer is the fourth most common cause of cancer-related death in Europe, accounting for 6.6% of all cancer deaths (Ferlay et al 2018a). In the US in 2019, pancreatic cancer is estimated to be the third most common cause of cancer death (45,750 deaths) (American Cancer Society 2019, Siegel et al 2019). The proportion of cases diagnosed with localised, regional, or distant disease in the US is 10%, 29%, and 52%, respectively (therefore 80% of patients are diagnosed at an unresectable stage), and the 5 year survival rate for patients diagnosed with metastatic disease is only 3% (SEER Cancer Fact SheetAmerican Cancer Society 2019). In Europe, the overall 5-year survival is 6% to 10% and the median survival for patients with metastatic disease is 2.8 to 5.7 months (Bouvier et al 2017, Carrato et al 2015, Lepage et al 2015, Minicozzi et al 2018). Survival rates have not shown much improvement over the past several decades (Rawla et al 2019). There is some evidence that prognosis for BRCA mutation carriers is worse compared to those without mutations (Blair et al 2018, Ferrone et al 2009). The poor outcomes observed for pancreatic cancer are largely due to the late presentation of the disease as optimum screening tests have yet to be identified (McGuigan et al 2018).

Important Co-morbidities:

Data related to comorbidity prevalence among pancreatic cancer patients, including those with *BRCA* mutations, are scarce. Common important co-morbidities expected in many older adults with cancer include hypertension, ischemic heart disease, heart failure, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, anaemia and diabetes (Williams et al 2016). Some comorbidities may be due to prior treatment.

II: 1.4 Prostate Cancer

Incidence

Prostate cancer is the second most common newly diagnosed cancer in men worldwide, ranking as the fifth leading cause of cancer death among males (Globocan 2020). In the US and Europe, prostate cancer is the leading male cancer diagnosis, ranking as the second and third most common cause of cancer death, respectively (American Cancer Society 2021, Siegel et al 2021, ECIS 2020). In 2020, in the EU-27 countries, there were 335,514 newly diagnosed prostate cancer cases (ECIS 2020). In 2021, it is estimated that there will be

248,530 newly diagnosed prostate cancer cases in the US (American Cancer Society 2021, Siegel et al 2021).

Almost all patients in advanced stages will ultimately develop mCRPC, which progresses rapidly (Scher et al 2015). A systematic literature review identified that among patients with non-metastatic CRPC, nearly 60% developed metastatic disease during the first 5 years, with most of the metastases occurring within the first 3 years and one-third of patients developed bone metastases within 2 years (Kirby et al 2011).

Prevalence

Improvements in screening, usually via prostate specific antigen testing and family history (Djulbegovic et al 2010), and decreases in mortality rates in many countries have led to an increase in the prevalence of prostate cancer worldwide (Bray et al 2018). The estimated five-year prevalence in 2018 was 3.7 million men worldwide, with a prevalence of 813,547 in North America and 1.5 million in Europe (Ferlay et al 2018b). Evidence on the prevalence of CRPC among men with prostate cancer has previously been estimated between 19% and 53% (Berruti et al 2007, Bianco et al 2003).

Demographics of the Population in the Indication and Risk Factors for the Disease

Prostate cancer is generally a disease of older age, with most cases being diagnosed in men in their 60s and 70s (Pettersson et al 2018). The age-specific incidence has shifted in areas where screening has been commonly implemented, and men are more often being diagnosed in their 50s and younger (Lowe et al 2003). In particular, in the US, African-American men and Jamaican men of African descent are more likely to develop prostate cancer than Caucasian men, and they are also more likely to be in an advanced stage at the time of diagnosis, with more aggressive high-grade tumours. A modest increase in prostate cancer risk is also associated with increasing body mass index (MacInnis et al 2006) as well as smoking (Huncharek et al 2010).

Genetic risk factors for prostate cancer have previously been identified; *BRCA* mutations are the most well-known. Prostate cancer in men with a germline *BRCAm* appears to occur at a younger age at presentation, has a more aggressive phenotype and is associated with significantly reduced survival times than in patients without a *BRCAm* (Castro et al 2013, NCCN 2019 Prostate). Other inherited factors are associated with 5% to 9% of prostate cancers (Hemminki and Czene 2002) with the risk being higher in patients with relatives who have been diagnosed with the disease (Bruner et al 2003, Kicinski et al 2011). Further, men with Lynch syndrome, a genetic, occurring in ~1% of prostate cancers (NCCN 2019 Prostate), have a 2- to 6-fold increase in the risk of prostate cancer (Mohler et al 2019).

The Main Existing Treatment Options

Available therapy for patients with mCRPC in the US and EU includes docetaxel, enzalutamide, abiraterone, cabazitaxel, Radium-223, and olaparib. In the US, sipuleucel-T and rucaparib are also approved.

For patients who have not received prior treatment with docetaxel or an NHA, the preferred NCCN and ESMO regimens (NCCN Prostate Cancer Guidelines 2021, Parker et al 2020) for systemic treatment of M1 CRPC include abiraterone, docetaxel, and enzalutamide. Sipuleucel-T (Category 1; US only) is only recommended for specific patients. Abiraterone and enzalutamide remain preferred Category 1 NHAs after systemic treatment with docetaxel in the M1 CRPC disease state. A Category 1 designation signifies that, based upon high-level evidence, there is uniform NCCN consensus that the intervention is appropriate.

New hormonal agents are potent, orally available treatment options with a favourable tolerability profile. Abiraterone and enzalutamide are authorised in the US and EU for the treatment of patients with mCRPC who have received prior chemotherapy containing docetaxel and also for use in the first-line metastatic (pre-chemotherapy) setting. Since their approval in the frontline setting, NHAs have increasingly replaced docetaxel globally as the preferred choice of first-line therapy for mCRPC (Flaig et al 2016, Parker et al 2020).

Radium-223 is also used in certain circumstances in both frontline and later settings for bone metastases (Radium-223 is not recommended in combination with abiraterone acetate plus prednisone/prednisolone or in patients with visceral metastases) and mitoxantrone can be used for palliation in symptomatic patients with visceral metastases who cannot tolerate other therapies.

All approved therapy options for frontline treatment of mCRPC are also available for later treatments. In addition, cabazitaxel and the PARP inhibitors olaparib (homologous recombination repair gene mutation [HRRm] patients in the US, *BRCAm* patients in the EU) and rucaparib (*BRCAm* patients in the US) are also approved as subsequent therapies for mCRPC.

Natural History of the Indicated Condition in the Untreated Population, Including Mortality and Morbidity

Prostate cancer is the fifth leading cause of cancer death among men worldwide with the burden expected to increase from 359,000 deaths in 2018 to 740,000 deaths by 2040. This is mostly attributed to the growth and aging of the population since almost 55% of all prostate cancer deaths occur after the age of 65 (Bray et al 2018). Mortality rates are highly variable worldwide, with the highest rates reported in Central America (10.7 per 100,000), and the lowest rates in Asia (South-Central [3.3], Eastern [4.7] and South-Eastern [5.4]) and Northern Africa [5.8]) (Ferlay et al 2018b).

Metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer is associated with a range of symptoms but is predominantly characterised by bone pain, fatigue, and urinary dysfunction (Gater et al 2011, Lindqvist et al 2008). Around 90% of patients with mCRPC have bone metastases (de Bono et al 2010, de Bono et al 2011, Scher et al 2012), which leads to significant morbidity, including pain and skeletal-related events such as spinal cord compression and pathological fractures, which require interventions such as bone surgery or radiation therapy (El-Amm et al 2013). Existing bone-targeted therapies (zoledronic acid, denosumab) reduce the number of bone complications incompletely without a documented positive impact on OS (Saad et al 2004, Fizazi et al 2011).

Prostate cancer is amenable to curative therapy if detected early; however, advanced stages are life-threatening. Surgical or medical castration is the mainstay of therapy for advanced prostate cancer. However, many diagnosed patients will eventually experience disease progression, and castration-resistant prostate cancer ensues. Once prostate cancer becomes castration resistant and progresses to a metastatic stage the disease is not curable (median survival ranges from 9 -13 months), and treatment must focus on extending life, delaying disease progression and improving quality of life (Kirby et al 2011). Additionally, mCRPC patients with a homologous recombination repair gene mutation (such as *BRCA2*) have been generally shown to have a poorer prognosis compared with an unselected population (Castro et al 2019).

Important Co-morbidities

Co-morbidities associated with prostate cancer are linked with race, stage, and age at diagnosis (Xiao et al 2013, Evans et al 2008). Analysis of data from a US population-based cancer registry showed that, out of 60,497 patients with prostate cancer identified, the most prevalent co-morbidities were hypertension (42.3%), genitourinary system disease (24.4%), endocrine, nutritional/metabolic and immunity disorders (19.29%), digestive system disease (15.23%), ischemic heart disease (13.86%), musculoskeletal and connective tissue disease (11.75%), and diabetes (10.46%) (Xiao et al 2013).

Venous thromboembolism (VTE) is an important co-morbidity occurring in 1% to 2% of patients with prostate cancer (,). The risk of VTE increases almost three-fold during the first year and doubles during the second through fifth years after diagnosis of prostate cancer, and is higher in older patients, those with metastases, those with high Gleason scores, and those who underwent surgery (Ording et al 2015). In men on ADT, the incidence of thromboembolic disease increases with the duration of therapy and the risk is highest for those who switched regimen, suggesting that both disease progression and ADT contribute to the propagation of risk of thromboembolic disease (O'Farrell et al 2016).

II: 2 MODULE SII: NONCLINICAL PART OF THE SAFETY SPECIFICATION

II: 2.1 Summary of Key Safety Findings from Nonclinical Data

Toxicity

Key Issues Identified from Acute Repeat Dose Toxicity Studies

The principal target organ for toxicity following repeat dosing for up to 6 months was the bone marrow, with associated changes in peripheral haematology parameters in both rats and dogs. All haematological changes seen in rats and dogs in the 1-month studies showed full or partial reversibility following a 28-day recovery period. Steady-state exposures at the highest dose levels used in the repeat-dose rat and dog toxicity studies were notably lower than those achieved in humans at the recommended clinical dose.

Studies using human bone marrow cells demonstrated that direct exposure to olaparib can result in toxicity to bone marrow cells in ex vivo assays.

Subsequent postmarketing experience/clinical practice has provided sufficient rationale to exclude this finding as a safety concern for olaparib.

Reproductive and Developmental Toxicity

In female rats, although conception rates were unaffected by pre- and peri-conception dosing, embryofoetal survival was decreased. In embryofoetal development studies in rats, olaparib caused reductions in early embryofoetal survival and foetal weights at exposures that did not induce significant maternal toxicity and were significantly lower than those achieved in humans at the efficacious clinical dose.

These reproductive and development toxicity data indicate that olaparib may cause foetal harm in women of child bearing potential. Effects on embryofoetal survival and abnormal development is included in this RMP as an important potential risk for olaparib.

Genotoxicity

Olaparib was not mutagenic in a bacterial mutation test (Ames), but was clastogenic in a chromosome aberration test *in vitro* and induced micronuclei in the bone marrow of rats following oral dosing.

Genotoxicity has the potential to lead to the development of new malignancies and adversely affect embryofoetal survival and development. MDS/AML, other new primary malignancies and effects on embryofoetal survival and abnormal development are included in this RMP as either important identified or potential risks for olaparib.

EU RMP AstraZeneca Olaparib 29, 15 June 2021

Carcinogenicity

Carcinogenicity studies have not been conducted with olaparib in accordance with International Council for Harmonisation Technical Requirements for Pharmaceuticals for Human Use (ICH) S9 guidelines.

II: 3 MODULE SIII: CLINICAL TRIAL EXPOSURE

II: 3.1 Clinical Trial Exposure

II: 3.1.1 Overview of Olaparib Clinical Programme

As of 15 June 2021, an estimated 17,923 patients with ovarian, breast, pancreatic, prostate, gastric or a variety of other solid tumours had received treatment with olaparib in monotherapy and combination therapy, including AstraZeneca sponsored studies, AstraZeneca-Merck Alliance sponsored and investigator sponsored/collaborative studies.

Data in this section are presented from the monotherapy all doses pool, consisting of patients who have received olaparib monotherapy treatment at any dose in AstraZeneca-Merck Alliance sponsored monotherapy studies (N=4464) (see Table II-6 to Table II-13below).

Data in Section II: 7.3 are presented for the monotherapy therapeutic dose pool, which consists of patients who have received olaparib capsules at the therapeutic dose of 400 mg bd and patients who were intended to receive the tablet formulation of olaparib at a dose of 300 mg bd as a monotherapy and who received olaparib treatment (N=4098). This pool is used to characterise the important identified risk of MDS/AML, and the important potential risk of NPMs. For studies included in the therapeutic dose pool see footnote 1 in this section under capsule and tablet studies.

Exposure data is also presented for the PAOLA-1 study, for olaparib in combination with bevacizumab (see Table II-4 to Table II-5 below).

Pooled exposure data is presented for the PROpel study and Study 8, for olaparib in combination with abiraterone (see Table II-1, Table II-2, and Table II-3).

MONOTHERAPY EXPOSURE

Studies Included in the Monotherapy All Doses Pool

Capsule Studies

All studies are completed.

- D0810C00019 (Study 19, pivotal study): Phase II placebo-controlled multicentre study in PSR ovarian cancer¹.
- D0810C00001 (Study 01): Phase I study in Japanese patients with advanced solid tumours¹.
- D0810C00002 (Study 02): Phase I pharmacokinetic (PK) study in advanced solid tumours¹.
- D0810C00007: Phase I PK study in breast cancer¹.
- D0810C00008: Phase II proof-of-concept study in *gBRCA* breast cancer¹.
- D0810C00009 (Study 09): Phase II proof-of-concept study in *gBRCA* ovarian cancer¹.

• D0810C00010 (Study 10): Phase I metabolism, excretion and PK study in advanced solid tumours.

- D0810C00012 (Study 12): Phase II dose-response study versus pegylated liposomal doxorubicin in *gBRCA* recurrent ovarian cancer¹.
- D0810C00020 (Study 20): Phase II study in *gBRCA* or high-grade serous/undifferentiated ovarian cancer, and *gBRCA* or TNBC¹.
- D0810C00024 (Study 24): Phase I relative bioavailability study in advanced solid tumours¹.
- D0810C00042: Phase II study in *gBRCAm* advanced tumours, including ovarian cancer¹.
- D081AC00001: Phase I study of food impact on PK in advanced solid tumours¹.
- D0910C00008: Phase II study in patients with colorectal cancer¹.
- D0816C00012 (ORZORA): Phase IV study in patients with PSR somatic or germline *BRCA* mutated ovarian cancer¹.

Tablet Studies

- D081CC00006 (OlympiA, pivotal study): Phase III study in patients with *gBRCA1/2* mutations in high risk HER2 negative early breast cancer. Primary analysis DCO: 27 March 2020¹.
- D081DC00007 (PROfound, pivotal study): Phase III study in mCRPC patients with HRR gene mutations who have failed prior treatment with an NHA. Primary analysis DCO: 4 June 2019¹.
- D081FC00001 (POLO, pivotal study): Phase III study in *gBRCA* mutated metastatic pancreatic adenocarcinoma. Primary analysis DCO: 15 January 2019¹.
- D0816C00010 (SOLO3, FDA Post-approval commitment): Phase III study in *gBRCA* mutated advanced platinum-sensitive relapsed ovarian cancer after at least 2 prior lines of chemotherapy. Final Overall Survival DCO: 16 April 2021¹.
- D0818C00001 (SOLO1, pivotal study): Phase III in newly diagnosed *BRCAm* ovarian cancer. Primary analysis DCO: Main cohort and China cohort 17 May 2018. OS DCO: 5 March 2020¹.
- D0816C00002 (SOLO2, pivotal study): Phase III study in platinum sensitive serous ovarian cancer. Primary analysis DCO: Main cohort 19 September 2016; China cohort 16 January 2017. OS DCO: 3 February 2020¹.
- D0819C00003 (OlympiAD pivotal study): Phase III study in HER2-negative breast cancer patients with *gBRCA* 1 or 2 mutations¹.
- D0816C00020 (OPINION): Phase III study in non-germline *BRCA* mutated ovarian cancer¹.
- D0816L00003 (LIGHT): Phase II study in patients with different HRD tumour status, ovarian, fallopian tube, or primary peritoneal cancer after at least 2 prior lines of chemotherapy¹.

¹ These studies are included in the therapeutic dose pool.

- D5336C00001 (VIOLETTE): Phase II study in patients with metastatic triple-negative breast cancer. Only the monotherapy arm included¹.
- D0810C00024 (Study 24): Phase I study of relative bioavailability in advanced solid tumours¹.
- D0816C00004 (Study 04): Phase I food interaction and QT study in advanced solid tumours¹.
- D0816C00005 (Study 05): Phase I hepatic impairment study in advanced solid tumours¹.
- D0816C00006 (Study 06): Phase I renal impairment study in advanced solid tumours¹.
- D0816C00007 (Study 07): Phase I CYP inhibitor and QT study in advanced solid tumours¹.
- D0816C00008 (Study 08): Phase I CYP induction study in advanced solid tumours¹.
- D081BC00001: Phase I Japan monotherapy study in advanced solid tumours¹.
- D081CC00001: Phase I drug-interaction study: olaparib and anti-hormonal agents¹.
- D081BC00002: Phase I China PK study in advanced solid tumours¹.

COMBINATION THERAPY

- D081SC00001 (PROpel, pivotal study): Phase III study, olaparib plus abiraterone as first-line treatment in patients with mCRPC. Interim analysis DCO: 30 July 2021.
- D081DC00008 (Study 8): Phase II study, olaparib plus abiraterone in patients with mCRPC with prior docetaxel-containing chemotherapy.
- Study D0817C00003 (PAOLA-1, pivotal study): Phase III, olaparib plus bevacizumab as first line maintenance treatment in patients with advanced ovarian cancer. Final analysis PFS2 and interim analysis OS DCO: 22 March 2020.

Exposure for Combination Therapy

Pooled exposure for Olaparib in Combination with Abiraterone

All patients were male and had prostate cancer.

¹ These studies are included in the therapeutic dose pool.

Table II-1 Duration of Olaparib Exposure in Combination with Abiraterone

Duration of exposure Total patient population	Number of patients on active treatment	Patient years
>0	469	580.8
≥1 week (7 days)	469	580.8
≥1 month (30 days)	465	580.5
≥3 months (91 days)	422	572.8
≥6 months (183 days)	360	549.2
≥12 months (365 days)	275	484.9
≥18 months (548 days)	206	397.2
≥24 months (731 days)	72	164.4
≥30 months (913 days)	10	25.8
TOTAL PERSON TIME		580.8

Table II-2 Olaparib Exposure in Combination with Abiraterone by Age Group

Age group (years)	Number of patients	Patient years
Total patient population	469	580.8
<35	0	0.0
35-49	8	7.4
50-64	139	191.1
65-74	208	264.7
75-84	106	111.4
≥85	8	6.2

Table II-3 Olaparib Exposure in Combination with Abiraterone by Ethnic or Racial Origin

Racial origin	Number of patients	Patient years
Total patient population	469	580.8
White	348	420.1
Asian	67	96.5
Black or African American	15	18.2
Native Hawaiian or other Pacific Islander	2	2.6
American Indian or Alaska Native	1	0.2
Other	14	16.9
Missing	22	26.2

Exposure for Olaparib in Combination with Bevacizumab

All patients were female and had ovarian cancer.

Ethnic or racial origin was not collected.

Table II-4 Duration of Olaparib Exposure in Combination with Bevacizumab

Duration of exposure (at least) Total patient population	Number of patients on active treatment	Patient years
>0	535	689.1
≥1 week (7 days)	526	689.0
≥1 month (30 days)	506	688.1
≥3 months (91 days)	468	681.9
≥6 months (183 days)	415	661.6
≥12 months (365 days)	331	601.2
≥18 months (548 days)	259	508.1
≥24 months (731 days)	133	271.7
≥30 months (913 days)	2	5.8
TOTAL PERSON TIME		689.1

Note: this includes all patients, irrespective of *gBRCA* mutation status.

Exposure data in the olaparib + bevacizumab combination includes patients randomised to receive olaparib for up to 2 years. During this time, patients continued to receive bevacizumab (in combination with olaparib) for up to 15 months in total.

Table II-5 Olaparib Exposure in Combination with Bevacizumab by Age Group and Sex

	Number of patients	Patient years
Age group (years)	Female	Female
Total patient population	535	689.1
<35	2	3.3
35-49	64	90.8
50-64	265	345.7
65-74	172	213.5
75-84	31	33.8
≥85	1	2.0

Monotherapy Exposure

Table II-6 Monotherapy Exposure by Tumour Type

Tumour type	Number of patients	Patient years
Ovarian cancer	2309	2637.5
Breast cancer	1520	1078.7
Pancreatic cancer	130	120.9
Prostate cancer	280	209.6
Other ^a	226	58.3
TOTAL	4464	4104.6

Note: this includes all patients, irrespective of gBRCA mutation status.

Table II-7 Duration of Monotherapy Exposure

Duration of exposure (at least) Total patient population	Number of patients ^a	Patient years ^a	
>0	4464	4104.6	
≥1 week (7 days)	4350	4103.4	
≥1 month (30 days)	4150	4092.9	
≥3 months (91 days)	3453	3980.3	
≥6 months (183 days)	2702	3700.1	
≥12 months (365 days)	1495	2746.1	
≥18 months (548 days)	715	1879.4	
≥24 months (731 days)	453	1423.8	
≥30 months (913 days)	204	892.9	
≥36 months (1096 days)	156	763.6	
≥42 months (1278 days)	129	676.4	
≥48 months (1461 days)	116	627.6	
≥54 months (1644 days)	101	563.9	
≥60 months (1826 days)	83	479.2	
≥66 months (2009 days)	53	319.7	
≥72 months (2192 days)	24	154.0	
≥78 months (2374 days)	9	60.8	
TOTAL PERSON TIME		4104.6	

Rows are cumulative and patients are included if they have taken treatment up to and including the treatment day based on the calculation.

^a 'Other' are data from studies where olaparib has been used to treat recurrent tumour types, other than ovarian, breast, pancreatic or prostate tumours, after disease progression.

Table II-8 Duration of Monotherapy Exposure by Tumour Type

Duration of exposure (at least)	Number of patients ^a	Patient years ^a
Ovarian cancer		
>0	2309	2637.5
≥1 week (7 days)	2294	2637.3
≥1 month (30 days)	2216	2633.4
≥3 months (91 days)	1895	2579.1
≥6 months (183 days)	1470	2418.4
≥12 months (365 days)	887	1989.9
≥18 months (548 days)	605	1644.5
≥24 months (731 days)	403	1292.6
≥30 months (913 days)	185	829.8
≥36 months (1096 days)	145	721.9
≥42 months (1278 days)	122	647.2
≥48 months (1461 days)	111	605.8
≥54 months (1644 days)	99	554.6
≥60 months (1826 days)	83	479.2
≥66 months (2009 days)	53	319.7
≥72 months (2192 days)	24	154.0
≥78 months (2374 days)	9	60.8
TOTAL PERSON TIME		2637.5
Breast cancer		
>0	1520	1078.7
≥1 week (7 days)	1430	1077.7
≥1 month (30 days)	1361	1074.0
≥3 months (91 days)	1176	1044.9
≥6 months (183 days)	975	970.8
≥12 months (365 days)	483	539.9
≥18 months (548 days)	43	88.7
≥24 months (731 days)	20	47.1
≥30 months (913 days)	5	13.9
≥36 months (1096 days)	2	6.2
TOTAL PERSON TIME		1078.7
Pancreatic cancer		
>0	130	120.9
≥1 week (7 days)	130	120.9
≥1 month (30 days)	119	120.3

Table II-8 Duration of Monotherapy Exposure by Tumour Type

Duration of exposure (at least)	Number of patients ^a	Patient years ^a
≥3 months (91 days)	90	116.1
≥6 months (183 days)	62	105.9
≥12 months (365 days)	39	89.6
≥18 months (548 days)	30	78.9
≥24 months (731 days)	20	61.8
≥30 months (913 days)	13	46.6
≥36 months (1096 days)	9	35.5
≥42 months (1278 days)	7	29.3
≥48 months (1461 days)	5	21.8
≥54 months (1644 days)	2	9.3
TOTAL PERSON TIME		120.9
Prostate cancer		
>0	280	209.6
≥1 week (7 days)	277	209.5
≥1 month (30 days)	269	209.2
≥3 months (91 days)	232	203.2
≥6 months (183 days)	171	180.5
≥12 months (365 days)	76	112.0
≥18 months (548 days)	34	60.5
≥24 months (731 days)	8	17.3
TOTAL PERSON TIME		209.6
Other ^b		
>0	226	58.3
≥1 week (7 days)	220	58.3
≥1 month (30 days)	186	56.4
≥3 months (91 days)	61	37.4
≥6 months (183 days)	24	24.4
≥12 months (365 days)	10	14.7
≥18 months (548 days)	3	6.8
≥24 months (731 days)	2	5.0
≥30 months (913 days)	1	2.6
TOTAL PERSON TIME		58.3

Rows are cumulative and patients are included if they have taken treatment up to and including the treatment day based on the calculation.

^b 'Other' are data from studies where olaparib has been used to treat other recurrent tumour types, other than ovarian, breast, pancreatic or prostate tumours, after disease progression.

Table II-9 Monotherapy Exposure by Age Group and Sex

	Number of patients		Number of patients		Patient years	
Age group (years)	Male	Female	Male	Female		
Total patient population	495	3969	323.1	3781.4		
<35	6	287	2.0	233.3		
35-49	41	1255	32.6	1145.8		
50-64	189	1609	110.6	1615.3		
65-74	175	653	123.4	630.3		
75-84	78	158	51.6	151.0		
≥85	6	7	3	5.8		

Table II-10 Monotherapy Exposure by Age Group and Sex (by Tumour Type)

	Number	Number of patients		Patient years	
Age group (years)	Male	Female	Male	Female	
Ovarian cancer	0	2309	0	2637.5	
<35	0	29	0	36.8	
35-49	0	459	0	552.4	
50-64	0	1130	0	1330.5	
65-74	0	541	0	566.3	
75-84	0	143	0	145.8	
≥85	0	7	0	5.8	
Breast cancer	11	1509	9.8	1069.0	
<35	0	258	0	196.4	
35-49	1	771	1.1	580.0	
50-64	6	395	4.1	246.1	
65-74	4	75	4.7	42.1	
75-84	0	10	0	4.3	
≥85	0	0	0	0	
Pancreatic cancer	73	57	68.0	53.0	
<35	1	0	0.5	0	
35-49	17	10	24.5	9.7	
50-64	37	31	29.7	25.7	
65-74	15	15	9.8	17.3	
75-84	3	1	3.5	0.2	
≥85	0	0	0	0	
Prostate cancer	280	0	209.5	0	

Table II-10 Monotherapy Exposure by Age Group and Sex (by Tumour Type)

	Number of patients		Patient years	
Age group (years)	Male	Female	Male	Female
<35	0	0	0	0
35-49	5	0	2.2	0
50-64	87	0	62.1	0
65-74	123	0	96.7	0
75-84	59	0	45.7	0
≥85	6	0	3	0

Table II-11 Monotherapy Exposure by Dose and Formulation

Dose of exposure	Number of patients	Patient years
CAPSULE	1183	898.1
<100 mg bd capsule ^a	48	5.8
100 mg bd capsule	81	24.7
200 mg bd capsule	106	49.6
400 mg bd capsule	943	817.2
600 mg bd capsule	5	0.9
TABLET	3281	3206.5
150 mg bd tablet	3	2.1
200 mg bd tablet	40	25.4
250 mg bd tablet	9	6.5
250 mg tds tablet (2 weeks on, 1 off)	15	9.0
300 mg bd tablet ^b	3162	3138.0
300 mg od tablet	1	0
350 mg bd tablet	6	2.5
400 mg bd tablet	23	9.1
400 mg bd tablet (1 week on, 1 off)	16	10.4
450 mg bd tablet	6	3.3

^a <100 mg bd includes the following doses 10 mg od, 10 mg bd, 20 mg od, 30 mg bd, 40 mg od, 50 mg od, 60 mg bd, 80 mg od and 100 mg od.

b Includes 16 patients who received the equivalent daily dose of 200 mg tds.

bd = Twice daily; od = Once daily; tds = Three times daily.

Table II-12 Monotherapy Exposure by Dose and Tumour Type for the Tablet Formulation

Dose of exposure	Number of patients	Patient years
Ovarian cancer – tablet total	1497	1861.6
200 mg bd	34	23.5
250 mg bd	6	4.7
250 mg tds (2 weeks on, 1 off)	15	9.0
300 mg bd	1392	1799.7
300 mg od	1	0
350 mg bd	6	2.5
400 mg bd	21	8.4
400 mg bd (1 week on, 1 off)	16	10.4
450 mg bd	6	3.3
Breast cancer – tablet total	1283	1002.1
150 mg bd	1	0
200 mg bd	1	0.1
250 mg bd	3	1.9
300 mg bd	1278	1000.2
Pancreatic cancer - tablet total	104	108.2
150 mg bd	1	1.7
300 mg bd	103	106.5
Prostate cancer - tablet total	267	200.2
150 mg bd	1	0.4
300 mg bd	266	199.8
Other ^a -tablet total	130	34.4
200 mg bd	5	1.8
300 mg bd	123	31.9
400 mg bd	2	0.7

^a 'Other' are data from studies where olaparib has been used to treat other recurrent tumour types other than ovarian, breast, pancreatic or prostate tumours, after disease progression.

bd = Twice daily; od = Once daily; tds = Three times daily.

Table II-13 Monotherapy Exposure by Ethnic or Racial Origin

Racial origin	Number of patients	Patient years
Total patient population	4464	4104.6
White	3601	3305.1
Asian	693	674.6
Black or African American	76	52.0
American Indian or Alaska Native	13	14.9
Native Hawaiian or other Pacific Islander	2	3.1
Other	38	33.2
Missing	41	21.7

II: 4 MODULE SIV: POPULATIONS NOT STUDIED IN CLINICAL TRIALS

II: 4.1 Exclusion Criteria in Pivotal Clinical Studies within the Development Programme

Table II-14 Important Exclusion Criteria in the Pivotal Clinical Studies

Exclusion criterion	Reason for exclusion	Missing information	Rationale for NOT being missing information
Patients receiving strong inhibitors and inducers of CYP3A4	CYP3A4/5 have been shown to be the major isozymes responsible for the metabolism of olaparib in vitro. Strong inhibitors of cytochrome CYP3A4 have the potential to increase olaparib exposure and hence toxicity due to interaction. Strong inducers of cytochrome CYP3A4 have the potential to decrease olaparib exposure and hence to decrease efficacy of olaparib.	No	Data from studies D0816C00007 and D0816C00008 have provided evidence of altered olaparib exposure in patients concomitantly treated with strong inhibitors or inducers of CYP3A4. The possible outcome of this drug-drug interaction is increased toxicity or reduced efficacy, respectively. Section 4.4 of the SmPC includes wording to reduce the dose of olaparib if a strong or moderate CYP3A inhibitor must be coadministered, as well as a warning that Lynparza co-administration with strong or moderate CYP3A inducers may result in a substantial reduction in the efficacy of Lynparza. Considering the available data and the warnings and precautions provided in the SmPC, this utilisation is not considered missing information.

Table II-14 Important Exclusion Criteria in the Pivotal Clinical Studies

Exclusion criterion	Reason for exclusion	Missing information	Rationale for NOT being missing information
Resting electrocardiogram with QTc >470 msec on 2 or more time points within a 24 hour period or family history of, or congenital, long QT syndrome. In D081DC00007 (PROfound), patients with a resting ECG indicating uncontrolled, potentially reversible cardiac conditions, as judged by the investigator.	To ensure interpretation of safety and efficacy findings were not confounded by the presence of pre-existing QTc prolongation.	No	Data from studies D0816C00004 and D0816C00007 showed that no clinically relevant effect on the QTc interval was observed after single (300 mg and 100 mg, respectively) or multiple (300 mg) oral dosing of olaparib tablet. Therefore, a different safety profile to that characterised for the general target population is not anticipated in this population.
Patients with abnormal organ and bone marrow function	Criteria are based on standard exclusions for oncology clinical studies to allow adequate assessment of the safety profile of olaparib without potentially confounding haematological abnormalities at baseline. Haemoglobin <9.0 g/dL (<10 g/dL later studies), Absolute neutrophil count <1.5 × 10 ⁹ /L, Platelet count <100 × 10 ⁹ /L	No	Administration to this population is not expected due to wording on haematological toxicity in Section 4.4 of the SmPC. Considering these warnings and precautions, usage in these patients is not considered to be relevant for inclusion as missing information.
Patients with MDS/AML	Excluded in clinical studies of olaparib due to irreversible abnormality of bone marrow and inability to fulfil haematological criteria for starting olaparib treatment.	No	Administration to this population is not expected due to wording on MDS/AML in Section 4.4 of the SmPC. Considering these warnings and precautions, usage in these patients is not considered to be relevant for inclusion as missing information.

Table II-14 Important Exclusion Criteria in the Pivotal Clinical Studies

Exclusion criterion	Reason for exclusion	Missing information	Rationale for NOT being missing information
Hepatic impairment	Patients with serum bilirubin >1.5 times ULN and aspartate aminotransferase/alanine aminotransferase >2.5 times ULN (or >5 times ULN if patient had liver metastases) were excluded as no safety or PK data were available in hepatically impaired patients.	No	Data from study D0816C00005 provides evidence that Lynparza can be administered to patients with mild or moderate hepatic impairment with no dose adjustments. The study of patients with severe hepatic impairment is neither feasible nor warranted. Consequently use in this patient population is not classified as an area of missing information.
Renal impairment	Patients with serum creatinine >1.5 times ULN were excluded, as no safety or PK data were available in renally impaired patients.	No	Data from study D0816C00006 provides evidence that Lynparza can be administered to patients with mild renal impairment (creatinine clearance 51 to 80 ml/min), with no dose adjustments. The posology section of the SmPC states that the dose of Lynparza for patients with moderate renal impairment (creatinine clearance 31 to 50 ml/min) should be reduced. The study of patients with severe renal impairment and end stage renal disease is neither feasible nor warranted. Consequently use in this patient population is not classified as an area of missing information.
Pregnant women	women There are no data for use of olaparib in pregnant women. Studies in animals have shown reproductive toxicity.		Use in this population is not expected as the SmPC states that Lynparza should not be used during pregnancy due to the potential for embryofoetal toxicity identified in nonclinical studies; embryofoetal survival and development is an important potential risk. Considering these factors, use in this population is not classified as an area of missing information.
Breast feeding women	There are no animal studies on the excretion of olaparib in breast milk and is unknown whether olaparib/or its metabolites are excreted in human milk.	No	Breast feeding during olaparib treatment, and for 1 month after receiving the last dose, is contraindicated, therefore this population is not relevant for the proposed indication.

Table II-14 Important Exclusion Criteria in the Pivotal Clinical Studies

Exclusion criterion	Reason for exclusion	Missing information	Rationale for NOT being missing information
Children/ adolescents	The indications under development involve cancers found in the adult population.	No	Use in these populations is not indicated, therefore this population is not relevant for the proposed indication.
Patients with a known hypersensitivity to olaparib or any of the excipients of the product.	These patients should not be treated with olaparib.	No	Hypersensitivity to Lynparza is contraindicated, therefore this population is not relevant for inclusion as missing information.
Patients with known active hepatic disease (ie, Hepatitis B or C)	Safety related: to ensure patients are able to tolerate study treatment without it impacting on existing hepatic disease.	No	There is no reason to suspect a different safety profile in these patients compared to the general target population, provided patients with active hepatic disease have adequate haematological parameters and absence of hepatic impairment and are not taking concomitant medication that would preclude Lynparza use. Therefore this population is not considered to be an area of missing information.
Immuno- compromised patients eg, patients who are known to be serologically positive for human immunodeficiency virus	To ensure interpretation of safety findings were not confounded by the presence of symptoms associated with these conditions and to minimise early withdrawal of patients who would not have been eligible to continue in the study in the event that they required active treatment with anti-retroviral agents, many of which are known to be strong CYP3A inhibitors and therefore were not to be used in the olaparib programme.	No	There is no reason to suspect a different safety profile in these patients compared to the general target population, provided that these patients have normal haematological parameters and are not taking concomitant medication that would preclude Lynparza use. Therefore this population is not considered to be an area of missing information.
Previous treatment with other PARP inhibitors	To eliminate the unknown impact of potential resistance mechanisms from prior use of other similar agents on the evaluation of efficacy and safety of olaparib.	No	A different safety profile from that established in the target population is not anticipated in this population, therefore this is not classified as an area of missing information.

Table II-14 Important Exclusion Criteria in the Pivotal Clinical Studies

Exclusion criterion	Reason for exclusion	Missing information	Rationale for NOT being missing information
Patients receiving other systemic chemotherapy/ radiotherapy within a specified period prior to study treatment or persistent toxicities	To minimise the impact of previous chemotherapy/ radiotherapy toxicities on the evaluation of efficacy and safety.	No	There is no reason to suspect a different safety profile in these patients compared to the general target population, provided that patients have adequate haematological parameters and are not taking concomitant medication that would preclude Lynparza use. Therefore this population is not considered to be an area of missing information.
Patients with uncontrolled seizures and symptomatic uncontrolled brain metastases	To ensure interpretation of safety findings was not confounded by patients with symptomatic uncontrolled brain metastases or seizures.	No	There is no reason to suspect a different safety profile in these patients compared to the general target population, provided that patients have adequate haematological parameters and are not taking concomitant medication that would preclude Lynparza use. Therefore this population is not considered to be an area of missing information.
Patients with ECOG performance status >2	To ensure that patients were well enough to comply with study procedures and to allow adequate assessment of the efficacy and safety profile of olaparib.	No	There is no clinical reason why patients with ECOG performance status >2 should be at any higher risk from Lynparza ADRs, compared to the target population, therefore this is not considered to be an area of missing information.

II: 4.2 Limitations to Detect Adverse Reactions in Clinical Trial Development Programmes

The clinical development programme is unlikely to detect certain types of adverse reactions such as rare adverse reactions, adverse reactions with a long latency, or those caused by prolonged or cumulative exposure.

II: 4.3 Limitations in Respect to Populations Typically Under-represented in Clinical Trial Development Programmes

Table II-15 Exposure of Special Populations Included or Not in Clinical Trial Development Programmes

	Exposure						
Type of special population	Number of patients Patient years						
Pregnant women	Not included in the clinical development						
Breast feeding women	programme						
Patient with relevant comorbidities:							
Patients with hepatic impairment	Patients enrolled in olaparib studies had either normal hepatic function or mild hepatic impairment at study entry (total bilirubin ≤1.5 x ULN and aspartate aminotransferase/alanine aminotransferase ≤2.5 x ULN [≤5x ULN if liver metastases were present]). Patients with moderate or severe hepatic impairment were not included in the clinical development programme. Ten patients with mild hepatic impairment and 8 patients with moderate hepatic impairment completed the single dosing phase of study D0816C00005 investigating the PK, safety and tolerability of olaparib in patients with advanced solid tumours and mild or moderate hepatic impairment; all patients continued into the						
 Total patients with renal impairment in monotherapy pool^{a, b} Mild Moderate Severe End stage renal disease 	1975 1503 455 6 11	1827.5 1427.2 385.5 6.7 8.2					
 Total patients with renal impairment in combination with bevacizumab^a Mild Moderate Severe End stage renal disease 	331 248 83 0	408.8 306.7 102.1 0					

Table II-15 Exposure of Special Populations Included or Not in Clinical Trial Development Programmes

	Exposure				
Type of special population	Number of patients	Patient years			
• Total patients with renal impairment in olaparib +					
abiraterone pool	233	277.7			
° Mild	177	222.1			
° Moderate	56	55.6			
° Severe	0	0.0			
 End stage renal disease 	0	0.0			
Patients with cardiovascular impairment					
 Immunocompromised patients 	Not included in the clinical	development			
 Patients with a disease severity different from inclusion criteria in clinical trials 	programme				
Patients with relevant different ethnic origin ^b					
In monotherapy pool					
° White	3601	3305.1			
° Black or African American	76	52.0			
° Asian	693	674.6			
° Other/not reported	94	72.9			
• In olaparib + abiraterone pool					
° White	348	420.1			
° Black or African American	15	18.2			
° Asian	67	96.5			
° Other/not reported	39	45.9			
Subpopulations carrying relevant genetic					
polymorphisms					
In monotherapy pool					
° BRCA mutated ^c	2973	3210.7			
° HRR gene mutated without BRCA mutation ^c	205	145.6			
° HRD positive without BRCA mutation°	68	39.2			
In combination with bevacizumab					
° BRCA mutated ^c	158	242.9			
° HRR gene mutated without BRCA mutation°	34	36.8			
° HRD positive without <i>BRCA</i> mutation°	97	137.1			
In olaparib + abiraterone pool					
° BRCA mutated°	49	72.6			
° HRR gene mutated without BRCA mutation°	73	87.6			

a Renal impairment was defined using CHMP criteria (EMA/83874/2014): Normal renal elimination capacity GFR ≥90 mL/min; mildly decreased renal elimination capacity GFR 60-89 mL/min; moderately decreased renal elimination capacity GFR 30-59 mL/min; severely decreased renal elimination capacity GFR 15-29 mL/min; end stage renal disease GFR <15 mL/min or requiring dialysis treatment.

Included in the pre-authorisation clinical development programme.

^c BRCA patient numbers are not absolute as not all patients were tested. BRCA = Breast cancer susceptibility gene; CHMP = Committee for Medicinal Products for Human Use; GFR = Glomerular filtration rate; HRD = Homologous recombination deficient; HRR = Homologous recombination repair.

II: 5 MODULE SV: POST-AUTHORISATION EXPERIENCE

II: 5.1.1 Method Used to Calculate Exposure

The post-marketing patient exposure data presented is estimated based on olaparib's monthly actual ex-factory sales volume from each local marketing company. These data represent all olaparib formulations delivered to various distribution channels (for example wholesalers, pharmacies etc) worldwide.

The sales volume is provided as the number of individual capsules/tablets sold as of 31 May 2021. For olaparib capsules, the estimated post-marketing patient exposure data for the reporting period is an approximation based on the assumption that each patient took 16 capsules of olaparib a day. Therefore, a patient-year worth of exposure is calculated by multiplying 16 capsules per day by 365 days (5840 capsules per patient-year).

For olaparib tablets, the estimated post-marketing patient exposure data for the reporting period is an approximation based on the assumption that each patient took 4 tablets of olaparib a day. Therefore, a patient-year worth of exposure is calculated by multiplying 4 tablets per day by 365 days (1460 tablets per patient-year).

The current methodology does not distinguish between sales that are related to initial prescriptions versus those related to repeat prescriptions. Therefore, it is not possible to estimate the number of patients exposed to olaparib. More detailed patient-level data (eg, gender, ethnicity, age category, off-label use, specific populations etc) are not available

II: 5.1.2 Exposure

EU RMP

Olaparib

The cumulative global post-marketing patient exposure for olaparib capsules and olaparib tablets since launch (24 December 2014) through to 31 May 2021 has been estimated to be approximately 17,430 patient years for capsules and 57,247 patient-years for tablets. Olaparib capsules are no longer manufactured and this formulation has been removed from the licence.

The cumulative regional exposure data are presented in Table II-16.

Table II-16 Cumulative Exposure by Region

Formulation	Europe	International	North America	Japan	Total
Capsules	65,517,468	21,759,753	14,516,096	0	101,793,317
Tablets	27,015,045	20,998,568	24,816,120	10,750,264	83,579,997

II: 6 MODULE SVI: ADDITIONAL EU REQUIREMENTS FOR THE SAFETY SPECIFICATION

Potential for Misuse for Illegal Purposes

Not applicable for olaparib.

II: 7 MODULE SVII: IDENTIFIED AND POTENTIAL RISKS

II: 7.1 Identification of Safety Concerns in the Initial RMP Submission Not applicable.

II: 7.2 New Safety Concerns and Reclassification with a Submission of an Updated RMP

Not applicable.

II: 7.3 Details of Important Identified Risks, Important Potential Risks and Missing Information

Data presented for MDS/AML and NPMs are based on the monotherapy therapeutic dose pool; this consists of patients who have received olaparib capsules at the therapeutic dose of 400 mg bd and patients who were intended to receive the tablet formulation of olaparib at a dose of 300 mg bd as a monotherapy and who received olaparib treatment (N=3988). Data are presented for events that occurred up to the final DCO for studies within the pool.

In the majority of studies MDS/AML and the development of NPMs was actively solicited beyond the 30 day follow-up period, regardless of causality assessment; however, in the POLO study, these events were not actively solicited after the 30-day follow-up period and were not captured in the POLO study database although, where reported, they were captured in the AstraZeneca Patient Safety database.

II: 7.3.1 Presentation of Important Identified Risks Myelodysplastic Syndrome/Acute Myeloid Leukaemia

Potential Mechanisms

The pathogenesis of MDS and AML is not completely understood, but like other cancers involves the stepwise acquisition of oncogenic driver mutations. MDS and AML are clonal processes that are thought to develop from a single transformed hematopoietic progenitor cell (Walter et al 2012, Will et al 2012, Woll et al 2014). In MDS, studies suggest that the cell of origin has acquired multiple mutations resulting in dysplasia and ineffective haematopoiesis, therefore, the cytopenias and myelosuppression are an effect and consequence of the underlying disease (MDS), rather than a cause of the disease (Pang et al 2013). Olaparib is not mutagenic in the Ames test. Olaparib does demonstrate clastogenicity in vitro in a Chinese hamster ovary (CHO) mammalian cell assay and *in vivo* micronuclei in the bone marrow of rats, but the positive result in these studies could be expected due to the non-repair of replication errors occurring at a natural rate during cell division. Treatment with PARP inhibitors, which leads to the accumulation of DNA damage in some cells and apoptosis, could potentially contribute to the development of new primary malignancies, including MDS/AML, by creating genomic instability in the absence of apoptosis (see also New primary malignancies – Potential mechanisms section).

MDS/AML usually occurs years after cytotoxic chemotherapy and/or radiotherapy which, beside the direct induction of DNA damage, raises the role of genetic predisposition and also a stochastic occurrence of a second cancer. McNerney et al suggest that chemotherapy and/or radiotherapy directly promote clonal selection of pre-existing mutant haematopoietic stem cells (McNerney et al 2017). There are instances where blood cells contain somatic mutations of genes known to be recurrently mutated in hematologic malignancies (frequently referred to as clonal haematopoiesis) with absence of morphological evidence of disease. Recently, Bolton et al investigated the relationship between clonal haematopoiesis and PARP inhibitor therapy and found that patients exposed to PARP inhibitor therapy were more likely to have clonal haematopoiesis (33%), particularly those in the DNA damage response pathway compared to those exposed to other systemic therapies or radiation (18%), or untreated patients (16%) (Bolton et al 2020).

Evidence Source(s) and Strength of Evidence

Case reports of MDS/AML have been received from clinical studies and through spontaneous reporting.

AstraZeneca

Characterisation of the Risk

Table II-17 Important Identified Risk: Myelodysplastic Syndrome/Acute Myeloid Leukaemia

		Frequency	Serious	sness	(Outcome (at time of reporting)				Severity (CTCAE grade)			
		n (%) patients with AEs	Serious	Non- serious	Fatal	Ongoing	Recovered	Not reported	<3	3	4	5	Not reported
Monotherapy to pool (N=4098)	therapeutic dose	34 (0.8)	34	0	21	10	3	0	1	11	15	7	0
Combination data	Olaparib + bevacizumab (N=535) ^b	4 (0.7)	4	0	2	1	1	0	0	1	1	2	0
	Olaparib + abiraterone (N=469)°	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0

Monotherapy data:

Seriousness/Outcome: All reports of MDS/AML are medically significant and therefore serious

In 21 of the 34 cases of MDS/AML in the monotherapy therapeutic dose pool a fatal outcome was reported, with MDS/AML recorded as the primary or secondary cause of death. The time to death after olaparib was discontinued ranged from 20 to 1109 days (median 311 days). In 3 of the 21 fatal cases, patients died due to disease progression secondary to AML or MDS. In 10 of the 34 cases, MDS/AML was ongoing at the time of reporting, and in 3 cases the outcome was reported as recovered.

Nature of risk (Olaparib monotherapy therapeutic dose pool cases n=34):

The incidence of MDS/AML in patients treated in clinical trials with Lynparza monotherapy, including long-term survival follow-up, was <1.5%, with higher incidence in patients with *BRCAm* PSR ovarian cancer who had received at least 2 prior lines of platinum chemotherapy and were followed up for 5 years. The majority of events had a fatal outcome. The duration of therapy with olaparib in patients who developed MDS/AML varied from <6 months to 4 years. All patients had potential contributing factors for the development of MDS/AML, having received previous chemotherapy with platinum agents. Many had also received other DNA damaging treatments. The majority of reports were in *gBRCA* mutation carriers and some of the patients had a history of more than one primary malignancy or of bone marrow dysplasia. If MDS and/or AML are confirmed while on treatment with Lynparza, it is recommended that Lynparza should be discontinued and the patient be treated appropriately.

Table II-17 Important Identified Risk: Myelodysplastic Syndrome/Acute Myeloid Leukaemia

Overall in monotherapy and combination studies (N=7161), there were 2954 (41.3%) patients with gBRCA1 mutation of whom 40/2954 (1.4%) had MDS/AML and 1516 (21.2%) patients with gBRCA2 mutation of whom 14/1516 (0.9%) had MDS/AML.

Considering the estimated overall exposure to olaparib in clinical trials (including ongoing monotherapy and combination studies), ESR, and a MAP of 17,923 patients at 15 June 2021, and assuming that patients whose treatment remains blinded are receiving olaparib, the estimated overall incidence of MDS/AML in clinical trials and MAP is 96/17,923 (0.5%).

Combination data

Olaparib in combination with bevacizumab

The frequency and nature of MDS/AML in the PAOLA-1 study was similar to that observed in olaparib monotherapy studies. All four patients had received multiple cycles of previous chemotherapy (e.g., carboplatin/paclitaxel, carboplatin/paclitaxel in combination with bevacizumab). Death in the two fatal cases occurred 262 days and 450 days after the last dose of olaparib. The duration of MDS/AML in the patient who recovered was 381 days; olaparib had been discontinued due to the event.

Olaparib in combination with abiraterone

No events of MDS/AML were reported in the olaparib + abiraterone pool.

- a Data are provided to a DCO of 16 April 2021 for the monotherapy therapeutic dose pool
- b Data are provided to a DCO of 22 March 2020 for olaparib + bevacizumab data (PAOLA-1)
- Data are provided to a DCO of 30 July 2021 for olaparib + abiraterone pool (Study 8 and PROpel)

AE = Adverse event; AML = Acute myeloid leukaemia; bd = Twice daily; *BRCA* = Breast cancer susceptibility gene (BRCA1 and BRCA2); *BRCAm* = *BRCA*-mutated; CTCAE = Common Terminology Criteria for Adverse Events; DCO = Data cut-off; ESR = Externally-sponsored research; MAP = Managed Access Programme; MDS = Myelodysplastic syndrome; N = Total number of patients; PSR = Platinum-sensitive relapsed.

Risk Factors and Risk Groups

Risk factors include prior treatment with cytotoxic chemotherapy and/or irradiation, occupational exposure, and smoking (Strom et al 2008). Secondary MDS/AML occurs as a late toxicity of cancer treatment, usually following exposure to alkylating agents such as cyclophosphamide, melphalan or platinum agents (cisplatin, carboplatin) or concurrent radiation with a latent period of 5 to 7 years, or the DNA topoisomerase II inhibitors (shorter latency period of 2 years) (Leone et al 1999, Travis et al 1999). Both acquired aplastic anaemia following immunosuppressive treatment and genetic Fanconi anaemia can evolve into MDS. Patients with Fanconi anaemia have a higher risk of MDS and AML (Kutler et al 2003). There is some evidence that the risk of MDS/AML may be increased in patients with BRCA mutation (Friedenson 2007, Cole and Strair 2010), but there is not sufficient published data to quantify this risk due to the rarity of the event and historical lack of routine BRCA mutation screening. Germline BRCA mutation is known to predispose patients to the development of solid tumours, notably ovarian and breast tumours and Cole and Strair have hypothesised that a deficiency in the expression of BRCA genes may also render patients more vulnerable to the adverse effects of chemotherapy and therefore put them at an increased risk of MDS/AML (Cole and Strair 2010).

Preventability

No data are available on preventability.

Section 4.4 of the SmPC provides advice to prescribers on the avoidance and management of haematological toxicity caused by previous anti-cancer therapy.

Impact on the Risk-benefit Balance of the Product

MDS is associated with significant morbidity and mortality. Morbidity is related to the degree of cytopenia and may include hospital admissions for bleeding episodes, infections and transfusion dependent anaemia. Mortality is mainly due to neutropenic sepsis and transformation to AML.

Public Health Impact

There is no public health impact.

II: 7.3.2 Presentation of Important Potential Risks New Primary Malignancies

Potential Mechanisms

The observation that secondary cancers are linked to treatment with DNA damaging agents, raises the potential risk that treatment with PARP inhibitors, which lead to the accumulation of DNA damage in some cells, could also contribute to the development of these conditions by creating genomic instability. PARP inhibition does not directly cause DNA damage but impairs the ability of cells to repair DNA single strand breaks and, in cells that have a

deficient homologous recombination pathway, this leads to the accumulation of un-repaired double strand breaks that eventually cause the death of the target cell. Normal cells, even those from patients with a *gBRCA* mutation and only one functional *BRCA* allele in all cells, would be expected to have an intact homologous recombination DNA repair mechanism and therefore be able to adequately repair the double strand breaks induced by inhibiting PARP. However, the overall burden of single and double strand breaks will be increased in all dividing cells by PARP inhibition and this is the basis for the potential risk that this may contribute to the development of second primary cancers.

Evidence Source(s) and Strength of Evidence

Case reports of NPMs have been received from clinical studies and post-marketing use.

AstraZeneca

Characterisation of the Risk

Table II-18 Important Potential Risk: New Primary Malignancies

		Frequency	Seriou	isness	(Outcome (at time of reporting)				Severity (CTCAE grade)				
		n (%) patients with AEs	Serious	Non- serious	Fatal	Ongoing	Recovered	Not reported	<3	3	4	5	Not reported	
Monotherapy therapeutic dose pool (N=4098) ^a		42 (1.0)	43 ^b	1 ^b	3 ^b	18 ^b	22 ^b	1 ^b	5 ^b	20 ^b	6 ^b	0 _p	13 ^b	
Combination data	Olaparib + bevacizumab (N=535) ^c	13 (2.4)	13	0	3	8	2	0	0	3	1	0	9	
	Olaparib + abiraterone (N=469) ^d	12 (2.5)	10	2	1	6	5	0	4	7	0	1	0	

Monotherapy data:

Seriousness/Outcome:

Of the 44 AEs (reported in 42 patients) in the olaparib monotherapy therapeutic dose pool, the reported malignancies were: breast cancers (n=18), gastrointestinal cancers (n=8), thyroid cancer (n=4), lung cancer (n=3), malignant melanoma (n=2), bladder cancer, Burkitt lymphoma, endometrial adenocarcinoma, glioma, lip and/or oral cavity cancer, lymphoma, plasma cell myeloma, squamous cell carcinoma of the oral cavity, and squamous cell carcinoma of the tongue (n=1 of each). Of the 42 patients in the olaparib monotherapy therapeutic dose pool with new primary malignancies, 35 patients had a documented *BRCA* mutation, 3 patients were *gBRCA* wildtype and in 4 patients, the *BRCA* mutation status was unknown.

Nature of risk:

Of the 42 olaparib patients in the monotherapy therapeutic dose pool, the diagnosis of NPM, in the majority of patients (n=27) was made whilst the patient was still receiving olaparib and in the majority of cases (n=16) olaparib was continued. Time from cancer diagnosis, to onset of secondary cancers was generally several years and overlapped with time when patients were receiving olaparib.

Overall in monotherapy and combination studies (N=7161), there were 2954 (41.3%) patients with gBRCA1 mutation of whom 75/2954 (2.5%) had NPM and 1516 (21.2%) patients with gBRCA2 mutation of whom 25/1516 (1.6%) had NPM.

29, 15 June 2021

Table II-18 Important Potential Risk: New Primary Malignancies

Considering the estimated overall exposure to olaparib in clinical trials (including ongoing monotherapy and combination studies), ESR, and the MAP of 17,923 patients at 15 June 2021 and assuming that patients whose treatment remains blinded are receiving olaparib, the estimated overall incidence of NPM in clinical trials and MAP is 115/17,923 (0.6%).

Patients from all sources had other potential factors that offer alternative explanations for the development of the new primary tumour including documented *BRCA* mutation, previous treatment with various chemotherapy agents including multiple cycles of platinum containing chemotherapies and treatment with taxanes, anthracyclines and other alkylating and DNA-damaging agents. Some patients had received radiotherapy and some had medical histories of previous cancers including ovarian, cervical, breast and peritoneal carcinoma. A number of patients with new primary skin cancers had either previous basal cell carcinoma or skin lesions evident prior to study treatment.

Combination data

Olaparib in combination with bevacizumab

The frequency in the PAOLA-1 study was slightly higher than that observed in olaparib monotherapy studies. All 13 patients had received multiple cycles of previous chemotherapy (eg, carboplatin/paclitaxel, carboplatin/paclitaxel in combination with bevacizumab). Time to onset ranged from 194 days to 1126 days (median 747 days; approximately 25 months). Of the 3 fatal cases, 2 were due to breast cancer and 1 due to acute lymphocytic leukaemia.

Olaparib in combination with abiraterone

The frequency in the olaparib + abiraterone pool is slightly higher than that observed in olaparib monotherapy studies. Time to onset ranged from 89 days to 850 days (median 433 days; approximately 14 months). The 1 fatal case was due to bladder cancer.

- Data are provided to a DCO of 16 April 2021 for the monotherapy therapeutic dose pool.
- Data presented are for number of events (42 patients experienced 44 events).
- ^c Data are provided to a DCO of 22 March 2020 for olaparib + bevacizumab data (PAOLA-1).
- Data are provided to a DCO of 30 July 2021 for olaparib + abiraterone pool (Study 8 and PROpel).

AE = Adverse event; bd = Twice daily; *BRCA* = Breast cancer susceptibility gene (BRCA1 and BRCA2); CTCAE = Common Terminology Criteria for Adverse Events; DCO = Data cut-off; ESR = Externally-sponsored research; MAP = Managed Access Programme; N = Total number of patients; NPM = New primary malignancy.

Risk Factors and Risk Groups

Patients with ovarian cancer, breast cancer and *BRCA* mutations are at risk of developing other common cancers (Bergfeldt et al 1995, Fowble et al 2001, Wesolowski et al 2007). Therapy induced risk factors, including previous radiotherapy or chemotherapy with DNA damaging agents, are known to increase the incidence of malignant disease (eg, bladder cancer, lymphoma and leukaemia).

Other common risk factors include:

- Exposure to ultraviolet-light which can induce DNA damage, causing skin cancer
- Exposure to environmental factors eg, formaldehyde, asbestos
- Dietary factors in cancer of colon and breast
- Hormonal factors eg, oestrogen dependent (endometrial and breast cancers)
- Smoking, which has been connected to several types of cancer eg, lung
- Immunological factors: some cancer patients have depressed immunological function and certain states of immunosuppression can predispose for specific malignant disease.

Preventability

Good medical care and screening can help detect new cancers early. Appropriate attention to potential symptoms and prompt action will contribute to controlling the risk.

<u>Impact on the Risk-benefit Balance of the Product</u>

Cancer is associated with significant morbidity and mortality, and therefore if confirmed, it could potentially impact benefit risk. The reported incidence of new primary malignancies in the olaparib programme is low and consistent with the observed incidence in epidemiological data of patients treated for advanced ovarian and breast cancer.

Public Health Impact

There is no public health impact.

Effects on Embryofoetal Survival and Abnormal Development

Potential Mechanisms

Based on its mechanism of action (PARP inhibition), Lynparza could cause effects on embryofoetal survival and abnormal development.

Evidence Source(s) and Strength of Evidence

Nonclinical studies in rats have shown that olaparib causes adverse effects on embryofoetal survival and induces major foetal malformations at exposures below those expected at the recommended human dose of 300 mg bd. Olaparib was not mutagenic in a bacterial mutation test (Ames), but was clastogenic in a chromosome aberration test in vitro and induced micronuclei in the bone marrow of rats following oral dosing.

Characterisation of the Risk

Table II-19 Important potential risk: Effects on embryofoetal survival and abnormal development^a

	Frequency	Serio	ousness	Outcome (at time of reporting)				
Frequency/ seriousness/ outcomes	n	Serious	Non-serious	Healthy baby	Congenital abnormality	Spontaneous abortion	Elective termination	Unknown
outcomes	10	2	8	3	0	1	0	6

During OlympiA, 2 pregnancies occurred on olaparib treatment or within 3 months after the last dose of study intervention. Both pregnancies were carried to full term and resulted in a healthy baby.

In addition to the 2 cases from OlympiA, based on a search of the AstraZeneca safety database up to 15 June 2021, there have been 8 other reports of exposure during pregnancy for olaparib as detailed below:

1 report concerned possible exposure to olaparib via the inhaled route in a manufacturing facility; the subject subsequently delivered a healthy baby boy.

1 report, from an externally sponsored study, concerned a patient who had a spontaneous abortion (at approximately 9 weeks), following 33 days of treatment with olaparib 150 mg bd. Olaparib commenced 12 days after a negative urine pregnancy test. IV paclitaxel and carboplatin were administered around the same time as olaparib (35 days and 51 days duration, respectively), and granulocyte colony stimulating factor was started on an unknown date.

The remaining 6 reports came from spontaneous sources for which there is limited detail:

- 2 cases possibly concerned the same patient (patients had same date of birth and the information provided was almost identical in one report the patient's doctor's office reported that the patient was no longer on medication due to being pregnant, and in the other the patient stated she had been on the medication in the past and stopped due to getting pregnant with no further information provided).
- 1 report stated that the patient was in week 9 of pregnancy and was being treated with Lynparza for breast cancer. No further information was provided.
- The remaining 3 spontaneous reports were possibly reported in error as none included any information on pregnancy:
 - o In 1 report the patient was a 73-year-old female,
 - ° 1 report was invalid (no patient identifiers),
 - ° 1 report of 'depressed system' in a 48-year-old patient.

Severity and nature of risk

Based on findings from reproductive toxicity studies, it is considered that olaparib has the potential to cause serious teratogenic effects and foetal loss in humans, if used during pregnancy.

^a Cases involving exposure during pregnancy, included spontaneous reports and clinical trial cases from unblinded studies. Data are provided to a DCO of 15 June 2021 across all sources in the olaparib clinical development programme.

Risk Factors and Risk Groups

Not known.

Preventability

Section 4.4 of the SmPC provides wording which states that Lynparza should not be used during pregnancy and provides advice on contraception for female and male patients. Cautionary statements have also been made in the SmPC in Section 4.6 'Fertility, pregnancy and lactation'.

Impact on the Risk-benefit Balance of the Product

Exposure to olaparib during pregnancy has the potential to have serious consequences such as severe foetal developmental abnormalities or loss of the pregnancy, and could therefore impact benefit risk.

Public Health Impact

There is no public health impact.

II: 7.3.3 Presentation of Missing Information

Long Term Exposure to/Potential Toxicity to Olaparib

Evidence Source

Long term exposure to/potential toxicity to olaparib is missing information due to the extension of the indication to include breast cancer; the limited availability of data to date in this population; and the associated increase in exposure caused by inclusion of this target population.

No activities are planned to further characterise this safety concern.

II: 8 MODULE SVIII: SUMMARY OF THE SAFETY CONCERNS

II: 8.1 Summary of the Safety Concerns

Table II-20 Summary of Safety Concerns

Important identified risks	Myelodysplastic syndrome/acute myeloid leukaemia	
Important potential risks	New primary malignancies	
	Effects on embryofoetal survival and abnormal	
	development	
Missing information	Long term exposure to/potential toxicity to olaparib	

III: PART III: PHARMACOVIGILANCE PLAN

III: 1 ROUTINE PHARMACOVIGILANCE ACTIVITIES

Specific Adverse Reaction Follow-up Questionnaires

Follow-up targeted safety questionnaires are in place to enable more complete data collection and assessment of the following important identified and potential risks:

- MDS/AML: to obtain detailed information about the patient, the underlying disease, all
 potential risk factors and the sequence of events, such as previous chemotherapy details,
 exposure to radiotherapy, diagnostic details and classification of MDS, clinical
 progression and final outcome.
- New primary malignancies: to obtain detailed information about the patient, the underlying disease, all potential risk factors and the sequence of events, such as previous chemotherapy details, exposure to radiotherapy, diagnostic details, classification, staging of NPM, clinical progression, complications and final outcome.

Other Forms of Routine Pharmacovigilance Activities

Cumulative Reviews of MDS/AML

• MDS/AML: Collection and assessment of data from the ongoing clinical programme and post-marketing sources to further characterise the important identified risk of MDS/AML. A cumulative assessment of MDS/AML cases is provided within the annual PBRER (previously categorised as a required additional pharmacovigilance activity).

III: 2 ADDITIONAL PHARMACOVIGILANCE ACTIVITIES

There are no ongoing or planned additional pharmacovigilance activities for olaparib.

III: 3 SUMMARY TABLE OF ADDITIONAL PHARMACOVIGILANCE ACTIVITIES

Not applicable.

AstraZeneca 29, 15 June 2021

IV: PART IV: PLANS FOR POST-AUTHORISATION EFFICACY STUDIES

Table IV-1 Planned and On-going Post-authorisation Efficacy Studies that are Conditions of the Marketing Authorisation or that are Specific Obligations

Study Status	Summary of objectives	Efficacy uncertainties addressed	Milestones	Due dates
Efficacy studies which ar	e conditions of the marketing autho	orisation		
D0818C00001 (SOLO1) A phase III, randomised, double blind, placebo controlled, multicentre study of olaparib maintenance monotherapy in patients with BRCA mutated advanced (FIGO stage III-IV) ovarian cancer following First Line platinum-based chemotherapy Ongoing	Primary Objective: To determine the efficacy by PFS (using investigator assessment of scans according to modified RECIST 1.1) of olaparib maintenance monotherapy compared with placebo in BRCA mutated high risk advanced ovarian cancer patients who are in clinical CR or PR following first line platinum-based chemotherapy. Secondary objectives: To determine the efficacy of olaparib maintenance monotherapy compared with placebo in BRCA mutated high risk advanced ovarian cancer patients who are in clinical CR or PR following first line platinum-based chemotherapy by assessment of OS, time to earliest progression by RECIST or CA-125, or death, and PFS2.	Further evidence of efficacy and safety in gBRCAm patients	Interim analysis PFS2 Interim analysis OS Final report	3Q2020 3Q2020 4Q2029

Efficacy studies which are Specific Obligations in the context of a conditional marketing authorisation or a marketing authorisation under exceptional circumstances

Not applicable

V: PART V: RISK MINIMISATION MEASURES

V: 1 ROUTINE RISK MINIMISATION MEASURES

Table V-1 Description of Routine Risk Minimisation Measures by Safety Concern

Safety concern	Routine risk minimisation activities		
MDS/AML	Routine risk communication:		
	SmPC Section 4.4 and 4.8		
	PL Section 2 and 4		
	Routine risk minimisation activities recommending specific clinical measures		
	to address the risk:		
	SmPC Section 4.4: Guidance is provided for monitoring and management.		
	PL Section 2: Advice regarding low blood counts and the signs and		
	symptoms to look out for.		
	PL Section 4: Provides information on side effects and signs and symptoms,		
	commonly shown in blood tests, to look out for.		
New primary malignancy	There are no routine risk minimisation activities for new primary malignancy.		
Effects on embryofoetal	Routine risk communication in:		
survival and abnormal	• SmPC Sections 4.4, 4.6		
development	• PL Section 2		
	Routine risk minimisation activities recommending specific clinical measures		
	to address the risk:		
	SmPC Section 4.4, 4.6: Advice on contraception and pregnancy.		
	PL Section 2: Advice on contraception and pregnancy		
Long term exposure to/potential	None.		
toxicity to olaparib			

V: 2 ADDITIONAL RISK MINIMISATION MEASURES

Routine risk minimisation activities as described in Part V: 1 are sufficient to manage the safety concerns of the medicinal product.

Removal of Additional Risk Minimisation Activities

Not applicable.

V: 3 SUMMARY OF RISK MINIMISATION MEASURES

Table V-2 Summary Table of Pharmacovigilance Activities and Risk Minimisation Activities by Safety Concern

Safety concern	Risk minimisation measures	Pharmacovigilance activities
MDS/AML	Routine risk minimisation measures: SmPC Section 4.4 and 4.8 PL Section 2 and 4	Routine pharmacovigilance activities beyond adverse reactions reporting and signal detection: • Follow-up targeted safety questionnaire • Cumulative assessment (provided within each annual PBRER)
New primary malignancy	None	Routine pharmacovigilance activities beyond adverse reactions reporting and signal detection: • Follow-up targeted safety questionnaire
Effects on embryofoetal survival and abnormal development	Routine risk minimisation measures: • SmPC Sections 4.4, 4.6 • PL Section 2	Routine
Long term exposure to/potential toxicity to olaparib	None	Routine

VI: PART VI: SUMMARY OF THE RISK MANAGEMENT PLAN FOR LYNPARZA (OLAPARIB)

This is a summary of the RMP for Lynparza. The RMP details important risks of Lynparza, how these risks can be minimised, and how more information will be obtained about Lynparza's risks and uncertainties (missing information).

Lynparza's SmPC and its PL give essential information to healthcare professionals and patients on how Lynparza should be used.

This summary of the RMP for Lynparza should be read in the context of all this information including the assessment report of the evaluation and its plain-language summary, all which is part of the EPAR.

Important new concerns or changes to the current ones will be included in updates of Lynparza's RMP.

VI: 1 THE MEDICINE AND WHAT IT IS USED FOR

Lynparza is a PARP (poly [adenosine diphosphate-ribose] polymerase) inhibitor. PARP inhibitors destroy cancer cells by exploiting deficiencies in DNA pathways. These specific cancer cells can be identified by response to platinum chemotherapy or by looking for faulty (mutated) DNA repair genes, such as *BRCA* (BReast CAncer) genes.

Lynparza is authorised, as monotherapy, for the maintenance treatment of *BRCA*-mutated relapsed ovarian, cancer, once the cancer has responded to platinum-based chemotherapy, and for the maintenance treatment of adult patients with newly diagnosed advanced *BRCA*-mutated ovarian cancer, who are in response to first-line platinum-based chemotherapy.

Lynparza is also authorised as monotherapy for the treatment of adult patients with germline *BRCAm* HER2-negative metastatic breast cancer who have previously been treated with chemotherapy. These patients could have received chemotherapy in the neoadjuvant, adjuvant or metastatic setting (see SmPC for the full indications). Patients with HR-positive breast cancer should also have progressed on or after prior endocrine therapy, or be considered unsuitable for endocrine therapy (see SmPC for the full indications).

Lynparza is also used as monotherapy or in combination with endocrine therapy for the adjuvant treatment of adult patients with germline *BRCA1/2*-mutations who have HER2-negative, high risk early breast cancer previously treated with neoadjuvant or adjuvant chemotherapy.

Lynparza is also used as monotherapy for treatment of a type of pancreatic cancer (*BRCA* mutated), that has responded to the first treatment with standard platinum-based chemotherapy. A test is used to find out whether you have *BRCA*-mutated pancreatic cancer.

Lynparza is also used as monotherapy for treatment of adult patients with metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer and *BRCA1/2* mutations (germline and/or somatic) who have progressed following prior therapy that included new hormonal agent.

Lynparza in combination with bevacizumab is used for the maintenance treatment of adult patients with advanced high-grade epithelial ovarian, fallopian tube or primary peritoneal cancer who are in response (complete response or partial response) following completion of first-line platinum-based chemotherapy with bevacizumab and whose cancer is associated with HRD positive status defined by either a *BRCA1/2* mutation and/or genomic instability.

Lynparza in combination with abiraterone and prednisone or prednisolone is used for the treatment of adult patients with metastatic castration resistant prostate cancer (mCRPC) in whom chemotherapy is not clinically indicated.

The tablets contain Lynparza as the active substance and are given by oral administration.

Further information about the evaluation of Lynparza's benefits can be found in Lynparza's EPAR, including in its plain-language summary, available on the EMA website, under the medicine's webpage.

http://www.ema.europa.eu/ema/index.jsp?curl=/pages/medicines/human/medicines/003726/human med 001831.jsp.

VI: 2 RISKS ASSOCIATED WITH THE MEDICINE AND ACTIVITIES TO MINIMISE OR FURTHER CHARACTERISE THE RISKS

Important risks of Lynparza, together with measures to minimise such risks and the proposed studies for learning more about Lynparza's risks, are outlined below.

Measures to minimise the risks identified for medicinal products can be:

- Specific information, such as warnings, precautions, and advice on correct use, in the package leaflet and SmPC addressed to patients and healthcare professionals;
- Important advice on the medicine's packaging;
- The authorised pack size the amount of medicine in a pack is chosen so to ensure that the medicine is used correctly;
- The medicine's legal status the way a medicine is supplied to the patient (eg, with or without prescription) can help to minimise its risks.

Together, these measures constitute routine risk minimisation measures.

In the case of Lynparza, these measures are supplemented with additional risk minimisation measures mentioned under the relevant important risks, below.

In addition to these measures, information about adverse reactions is collected continuously and regularly analysed, including Periodic Benefit-Risk Evaluation Report (PBRER) assessment so that immediate action can be taken as necessary. These measures constitute routine pharmacovigilance activities.

If important information that may affect the safe use of Lynparza is not yet available, it is listed under 'missing information' below.

VI: 2.1 List of Important Risks and Missing Information

Important risks of Lynparza are risks that need special risk management activities to further investigate or minimise the risk, so that the medicinal product can be safely taken. Important risks can be regarded as identified or potential. Identified risks are concerns for which there is sufficient proof of a link with the use of Lynparza. Potential risks are concerns for which an association with the use of this medicine is possible based on available data, but this association has not been established yet and needs further evaluation. Missing information

refers to information on the safety of the medicinal product that is currently missing and needs to be collected (eg, on the long term use of the medicine).

Table VI-1 List of Important Risks and Missing Information

Important identified risks	Myelodysplastic syndrome/Acute myeloid leukaemia
Important potential risks	New primary malignancies Effects on embryofoetal survival and abnormal development
Missing information	Long term exposure to/potential toxicity to olaparib

VI: 2.2 Summary of Important Risks

Table VI-2 Important Identified Risks

MDS/AML		
Evidence for linking the risk to the medicine	Case reports of MDS/AML have been received from clinical studies and through spontaneous reporting.	
Risk factors and risk groups	Risk factors include prior treatment with cytotoxic chemotherapy and/or irradiation, occupational exposure, and smoking (Strom et al 2008). Secondary MDS occurs as a late toxicity of cancer treatment, usually with a combination of radiation and the radiomimetic alkylating agents such as bisulfan or procarbazine (with a latent period of 5 to 7 years) or the DNA topoisomerase inhibitors (2 years). Both acquired aplastic anaemia following immunosuppressive treatment and genetic Fanconi anaemia can evolve into MDS. Patients with Fanconi anaemia have a higher risk of MDS and AML (Kutler et al 2003). There is some evidence that the risk of MDS/AML may be increased in patients with <i>BRCA</i> mutation (Friedenson 2007, Cole and Strair 2010), but there is not sufficient published data to quantify this risk due to the rarity of the event and historical lack of routine <i>BRCA</i> mutation screening. Germline <i>BRCA</i> mutation is known to predispose patients to the development of solid tumours, notably ovarian and breast tumours and Cole and Strair have hypothesised that a deficiency in the expression of <i>BRCA</i> genes may also render patients more vulnerable to the adverse effects of chemotherapy and therefore put them at an increased risk of MDS/AML (Cole and Strair 2010). Recently, Bolton et al investigated the relationship between clonal haematopoiesis and PARP inhibitor therapy and found that patients exposed to PARP inhibitor therapy were more likely to have clonal haematopoiesis (33%), particularly those in the DNA damage response pathway compared to those exposed to other systemic therapies or radiation (18%), or untreated patients (16%) (Bolton et al 2020). Overall in monotherapy and combination studies (N=7161), there were 2594 (41.3%) patients with <i>gBRCA1</i> mutation of whom 40/2954 (1.4%) had MDS/AML and 1516 (21.2%) patients with <i>gBRCA2</i> mutation of whom 14/1516 (0.9%) had MDS/AML.	

Table VI-2 Important Identified Risks

MDS/AML		
Risk minimisation measures	Routine risk minimisation measures:	
	SmPC Section 4.4 and 4.8	
	PL Section 2 and 4	
Additional pharmacovigilance	Routine pharmacovigilance activities beyond adverse reactions reporting and	
activities	signal detection:	
	Follow-up targeted safety questionnaire	
	Cumulative assessment (provided within each annual PBRER)	

Table VI-3 Important Potential Risks

New primary malignancies		
Evidence for linking the risk to the medicine	Case reports of NPMs have been received from clinical studies and post-marketing use.	
Risk factors and risk groups	Patients with ovarian cancer, breast cancer and <i>BRCA</i> mutations are at risk of developing other common cancers (Bergfeldt et al 1995, Fowble et al 2001, Wesolowski et al 2007). Therapy induced risk factors, including previous radiotherapy or chemotherapy with DNA damaging agents, are known to increase the incidence of malignant disease (eg, bladder cancer, lymphoma and leukaemia). Other common risk factors include: Exposure to ultraviolet-light which can induced DNA damage, causing skin cancer Exposure to environmental factors eg, formaldehyde, asbestos Dietary factors in cancer of colon and breast Hormonal factors eg, oestrogen dependent (endometrial and breast cancers) Smoking, which has been connected to several types of cancer eg, lung Immunological factors: some cancer patients have depressed immunological function and certain states of immunosuppression can predispose for specific malignant disease. Overall in monotherapy and combination studies (N=7161), there were 2954 (41.3%) patients with <i>gBRCA1</i> mutation of whom 75/2954 (2.5%) had NPM and 1516 (21.2%) patients with <i>gBRCA2</i> mutation of whom 25/1516 (1.6%) had NPM.	
Risk minimisation measures	There are no routine risk minimisation activities for new primary malignancy.	
Additional pharmacovigilance activities	Routine pharmacovigilance activities beyond adverse reactions reporting and signal detection:	
	Follow-up targeted safety questionnaire	
Effects 6	on embryofoetal survival and abnormal development	

Table VI-3 Important Potential Risks

Evidence for linking the risk to the medicine	Nonclinical studies in rats have shown that Lynparza causes adverse effects on embryofoetal survival and induces major foetal malformations at exposures below those expected at the recommended human dose of 300 mg bd. Lynparza was not mutagenic in a bacterial mutation test (Ames), but was clastogenic in a chromosome aberration test in vitro and induced micronuclei in the bone marrow of rats following oral dosing.
Risk factors and risk groups	Not known.
Risk minimisation measures	Routine risk minimisation measures: SmPC Sections 4.4, 4.6 PL Section 2

Table VI-4 Missing Information

Long term exposure to/potential toxicity to olaparib		
Risk minimisation measures None		
Additional pharmacovigilance activities	None	

VI: 2.3 Post-authorisation Development Plan

VI: 2.3.1 Studies Which are Conditions of the Marketing Authorisation

The following study is a condition of the marketing authorisation:

Study D0818C00001 (SOLO1): A study of the safety and efficacy of Lynparza tablets in women with advanced ovarian cancer with certain changes in their *BRCA1* or *BRCA2* genes (mutations), whose cancer has responded (reduced in size or disappeared) to first line platinum chemotherapy.

Purpose of the study: To investigate the efficacy of Lynparza tablets by PFS (using investigator assessment of scans according to modified RECIST 1.1) as maintenance monotherapy in *BRCA* mutated advanced ovarian cancer patients who achieved complete or partial response following first line platinum-based chemotherapy.

VI: 2.3.2 Other Studies in Post-authorisation Development Plan

There are no studies required for Lynparza.

LIST OF REFERENCES

American Cancer Society 2019

American Cancer Society. Cancer Facts and Figures 2019. Atlanta, Georgia: American Cancer Society, 2019. Available at URL: https://www.cancer.org/content/dam/cancer-org/research/cancer-facts-and-statistics/annual-cancer-facts-and-figures/2019/cancer-facts-and-figures-2019.pdf

American Cancer Society 2021

American Cancer Society. Cancer Facts and Figures 2021. Atlanta, Georgia: American Cancer Society, 2021. Available from URL: https://www.cancer.org/content/dam/cancer-org/research/cancer-facts-and-statistics/annual-cancer-facts-and-figures/2021/cancer-facts-and-figures-2021.pdf. Accessed 06 May 2021.

Antoniou et al 2003

Antoniou A, Pharoah PD, Narod S, Risch HA, Eyfjord JE, Hopper JL, et al. Average risks of breast and ovarian cancer associated with BRCA1 or BRCA2 mutations detected in case series unselected for family history: a combined analysis of 22 studies. Am J Hum Genet 2003;72(5):1117-30. Erratum in Am J Hum Genet. 2003 Sep;73(3):709.

Atchlev et al 2008

Atchley DP, Albarracin CT, Lopez A, Valero V, Amos CI, Gonzalez-Angulo AM, et al. Clinical and pathologic characteristics of patients with BRCA-positive and BRCA-negative breast cancer. J Clin Oncol 2008;26(26):4282-8.

Bannon et al 2018

Bannon SA, Montiel MF, Goldstein JB, Dong W, Mork ME, Borras E, et al. High Prevalence of Hereditary Cancer Syndromes and Outcomes in Adults with Early-Onset Pancreatic Cancer. Cancer Prev Res 2018;11(11):679–86.

Bergfeldt et al 1995

Bergfeldt K, Einhorn S, Rosendahl I, Hall P. Increased risk of second primary malignancies in patients with gynecological cancer. A Swedish record-linkage study. Acta Oncol 1995;34(6):771-7.

Berruti et al 2007

Berruti A, Mosca A, Porpiglia F, Bollito E, Tucci M, Vana F, et al. Chromogranin A expression in patients with hormone naive prostate cancer predicts the development of hormone refractory disease. The Journal of urology 2007;178(3):838-43.

Bertaut et al 2021

Bertaut A, Blanc J, Pistilli B, Dhaini Merimeche A, Rigal O, Coutant C. et al. Impact of germline BRCA (gBRCA) mutation (m) status on clinical characteristics and patterns of care among women with early breast cancer (eBC): An analysis of the observational prospective CANTO cohort. Annals Oncol 2021;32(suppl 2):S86.

Bianco et al 2003

Bianco Jr FJ, Wood Jr DP, Cher ML, Powell IJ, Souza JW, Pontes JE. Ten-year survival after radical prostatectomy: specimen Gleason score is the predictor in organ-confined prostate cancer. Clinical prostate cancer. 2003 Mar 1;1(4):242-7.

Blair et al 2018

Blair AB, Groot VP, Gemenetzis G, Wei J, Cameron JL, Weiss MJ, et al. *BRCA1/BRCA2* Germline Mutation Carriers and Sporadic Pancreatic Ductal Adenocarcinoma. J Am Coll Surg. 2018;226(4):630–7.

Bolton et al 2020

Bolton KL, Moukarzel LA, Ptashkin R, Gao T, Patel M, Caltabellotta N, et al. The impact of poly ADP ribose polymerase (PARP) inhibitors on clonal hematopoiesis. J Clin Oncol 2020;38(15):Abstract1513.

Bouvier et al 2017

Bouvier AM, Bossard N, Colonna M, Garcia-Velasco A, Carulla M, Manfredi S, et al. Trends in net survival from pancreatic cancer in six European Latin countries: results from the SUDCAN population-based study. Eur J Cancer Prev. 2017 Jan;26.

Bray et al 2018

Bray F, Ferlay J, Soerjomataram I, Siegel RL, Torre LA, Jemal A. Global Cancer Statistics 2018: GLOBOCAN Estimates of Incidence and Mortality Worldwide for 36 Cancers in 185 Countries. CA Cancer J Clin 2018;68(6):394-424.

Breast Cancer Linkage Consortium 1999

Breast Cancer Linkage Consortium. Cancer risks in BRCA2 mutation carriers. J Natl Cancer Inst 1999;91(15):1310-6.

Bruner et al 2003

Watkins Bruner D, Moore D, Parlanti A, Dorgan J, Engstrom P. Relative risk of prostate cancer for men with affected relatives: systematic review and meta-analysis. International journal of cancer. 2003 Dec 10;107(5):797-803.

Burstein et al 2021

Burstein HJ, Curigliano G, Thürlimann B, Weber WP, Poortmans P, Regan MM, et al. Customizing local and systemic therapies for women with early breast cancer: the St. Gallen International Consensus Guidelines for treatment of early breast cancer 2021. Ann Oncol. 2021:S0923-7534(21)02104-9.

Callens et al 2017

Callens C, Vaur D, Soubeyran I, Rouleau E, Just P, Guillerm E, et al. *BRCA*1&2 tumoral and germline status for ovarian cancer patients in first line setting within the PAOLA-01 trial. Annals of Oncology 2017;28(suppl 5):v330-354.

Cancer Research UK

Cancer Research UK. Breast cancer incidence (invasive) statistics.

http://www.cancerresearchuk.org/health-professional/cancer-statistics/statistics-by-cancer-type/breast-cancer/incidence-invasive#heading-Three. Accessed 03 August 2021.

Carrato et al 2015

Carrato A, Falcone A, Ducreux M, Valle JW, Parnaby A, Djazouli K, et al. A Systematic Review of the Burden of Pancreatic Cancer in Europe: Real-World Impact on Survival, Quality of Life and Costs. J Gastrointest Canc 2015;46:201–211.

Castro et al 2013

Castro E, Goh C, Olmos D. Germline *BRCA* mutations are associated with higher risk of nodal involvement, distant metastasis, and poor survival outcomes in prostate cancer. Journal of Clinical Oncology. 2013 May 10;31(14):1748.

Castro et al 2019

Castro E, Romero-Laorden N, del Pozo A, Lozano R, Medina A, Puente J, Piulats JM, Lorente D, et al. PROREPAIR-B: a prospective cohort study of the impact of germline DNA repair mutations on the outcomes of patients with metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer. Journal of Clinical Oncology. 2019 Jan 9;37(6):490-503.

Chaffee et al 2018

Chaffee KG, Oberg AL, McWilliams RR, Majithia N, Allen BA, Kidd J, et al. Prevalence of germline mutations in cancer genes among pancreatic cancer patients with positive family history. Genet Med. 2018 Jan;20(1):119–127.

Cole and Strair 2010

Cole M, Strair R. Acute myelogenous leukemia and myelodysplasia secondary to breast cancer treatment: case studies and literature review. Am J Med Sci 2010;339(1):36-40.

Coleman et al 2015

Coleman RL, Sill MW, Bell-McGuinn K, Aghajanian C, Gray HJ, Tewari KS, et al. A Phase II evaluation of the potent, highly selective PARP inhibitor veliparib in the treatment of persistent or recurrent epithelial ovarian, fallopian tube, or primary peritoneal cancer in patients who carry a germline BRCA1 or BRCA2 mutation – An NRG Oncology/Gynecologic Oncology Group study. Gynecol Oncol 2015;137(3):386-91.

Coleman et al 2017

Coleman RL, Oza AM, Lorusso D, Aghajanian C, Oaknin A, Dean A, et al. Rucaparib maintenance treatment for recurrent ovarian carcinoma after response to platinum therapy (ARIEL3): a randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled, phase 3 trial. Lancet 2017;390(10106):1949-61

Colombo et al 2010

Colombo N, Peiretti M, Parma G, Lapresa M, Mancari R, Carinelli S, et al. Newly diagnosed and relapsed epithelial ovarian carcinoma: ESMO Clinical Practice Guidelines for diagnosis, treatment and follow-up. Ann Oncol 2010;21:v23-30.

Conroy et al 2011

Conroy T, Desseigne F, Ychou M, Bouché O, Guimbaud R, Bécouarn Y, et al. FOLFIRINOX versus gemcitabine for metastatic pancreatic cancer. N Engl J Med 2011;364(19):1817-25.

Cortesi et al 2021

Cortesi L, Rugo HS, Jackisch C. An overview of PARP inhibitors for the treatment of breast cancer. Target Oncol 2021;16(3):255-82.

Cronin-Fenton et al 2010

Cronin-Fenton DP, Søndergaard F, Pedersen LA, Fryzek JP, Cetin K, Acquavella J, et al. Hospitalisation for venous thromboembolism in cancer patients and the general population: a population-based cohort study in Denmark, 1997–2006. Br J Cancer. 2010;103(7):947

De Angelis et al 2014

De Angelis R, Sant M, Coleman MP, Francisci S, Baili P, Pierannunzio D, et al. Cancer survival in Europe 1999-2007 by country and age: results of EUROCARE--5-a population-based study. Lancet Oncol 2014;15(1):23-34.

de Bono et al 2011

de Bono JS, Logothetis CJ, Molina A, Fizazi K, North S, Chu L, et al. Abiraterone and increased survival in metastatic prostate cancer. N Engl J Med 2011;364(21):1995-05.

de Bono et al 2010

de Bono JS, Oudard S, Ozguroglu M, Hansen S, Machiels JP, Kocak I, et al. Prednisone plus cabazitaxel or mitoxantrone for metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer progressing after docetaxel treatment: a randomised open-label trial. Lancet 2010;376(9747):1147-54.

Dent et al 2007

Dent R, Trudeau M, Pritchard KI, Hanna WM, Kahn HK, Sawka CA, et al. Triple-negative breast cancer: clinical features and patterns of recurrence. Clin Cancer Res 2007;13:4429-34.

DeVita et al 2010

DeVita VT, Lawrence TS, Rosenberg SA, editors. Cancer: principles and practice of oncology-advances in oncology. Lippincott Williams & Wilkins; 2010.

Djulbegovic et al 2010

Djulbegovic M, Beyth RJ, Neuberger MM, Stoffs TL, Vieweg J, Djulbegovic B, Dahm P. Screening for prostate cancer: systematic review and meta-analysis of randomised controlled trials. Bmj. 2010 Sep 14;341:c4543.

Dougherty et al 2017

Dougherty BA, Lai Z, Hodgson DR, Orr MCM, Hawryluk M, Sun J, et al. Biological and clinical evidence for somatic mutations in *BRCA1* and *BRCA2* as predictive markers for olaparib response in high-grade serous ovarian cancers in the maintenance setting. Oncotarget 2017;8(27):43653-61.

Ducreux et al 2015

Ducreux M, Cuhna AS, Caramella C, Hollebecque A, Burtin P, Goéré D, et al. Cancer of the pancreas: ESMO Clinical Practice Guidelines for diagnosis, treatment and follow-up. Ann Oncol 2015;26 (Suppl 5):v56-68.

Eccles et al 2016

Eccles D, Balmana J, Clune J, Ehlken B, Gohlke A, Hirst C, et al. Selecting patients with ovarian cancer for germline BRCA mutation testing: Findings from guidelines and a systematic literature review. Adv Ther 2016;33(2):129-50.

ECIS 2020

European Cancer Information System (ECIS), 2018. https://ecis.jrc.ec.europa.eu. Accessed on 06/January/2020.

El-Amm et al 2013

El-Amm J, Freeman A, Patel N, Aragon-Ching JB. Bone-targeted therapies in metastatic-castration resistant prostate cancer: evolving paradigms. Prostate Cancer 2013;2013:210686.

ESMO 2019

Cardoso F, Kyriakides S, Ohno S, Penault-Llorca F, Poortmans P, Rubio IT, et al. Early breast cancer: ESMO Clinical Practice Guidelines for diagnosis, treatment and follow-up. Ann Oncol 2019;30(8):1194-220.

EUROCARE 2015

EUROCARE-5. Epidemiology of Prostate Cancer in Europe, 2015. Available at URL: https://ec.europa.eu/jrc/en/publication/epidemiology-prostatecancer-europe. Accessed 25/09/2019, 2019.

Evans et al 2008

Evans S, Metcalfe C, Ibrahim F, Persad R, Ben-Shlomo Y. Investigating Black-White differences in prostate cancer prognosis: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Int J Cancer. 2008;123(2):430-5.

Ferlay et al 2018a

Ferlay J, Colombet M, Soerjomataram I, Dyba T, Randi G, Bettio M, et al. Cancer incidence and mortality patterns in Europe: Estimates for 40 countries and 25 major cancers in 2018. Eur J Can 2018;103:356-387.

Ferlay et al 2018b

Ferlay J, Ervik M, Lam F, Colombet M, Mery L, Piñeros M, et al. Global Cancer Observatory: Cancer Today. International Agency for Research on Cancer. 2018. Available at URL:https://gco.iarc.fr/today. Accessed 16 September 2019.

Ferrone et al 2009

Ferrone CR, Levine DA, Tang LH, Allen PJ, Jarnagin W, Brennan MF, et al. *BRCA* Germline Mutations in Jewish Patients With Pancreatic Adenocarcinoma. J Clin Oncol. 2009 Jan 20;27(3):433–438.

Fizazi et al 2011

Fizazi K, Carducci M, Smith M, Damião R, Brown J, Karsh L, et al. Denosumab versus zoledronic acid for treatment of bone metastases in men with castration-resistant prostate cancer: a randomised, double-blind study. Lancet 2011;377(9768):813-22.

Flaig et al 2016

Flaig TW, Potluri RC, Ng Y, Todd MB and Mehra M. Treatment evolution for metastatic castration-resistant prostate cancer with recent introduction of novel agents: retrospective analysis of real-world data. Cancer Med 2016;5(2):182-91.

Fowble et al 2001

Fowble B, Hanlon A, Freedman G, Nocolaou N, Anderson P. Second cancers after conservative surgery and radiation for stages I-II breast cancer: identifying a subset of women at increased risk. Int J Radiat Oncol, Biol, Phys 2001;51:679-90.

Friedenson 2007

Friedenson B. The BRCA1/2 pathway prevents hematologic cancers in addition to breast and ovarian cancers. BMC Cancer 2007;7:152.

Fu et al 2015

Fu MR, Axelrod D, Guth AA, Cleland CM, Ryan CE, Weaver KR, et al. Comorbidities and quality of life among breast cancer survivors: a prospective study. J Pers Med 2015;5(3):229-42.

Gater et al 2011

Gater A, Abetz-Webb L, Battersby C, Parasuraman B, McIntosh S, Nathan F, et al. Pain in castration-resistant prostate cancer with bone metastases: a qualitative study. Health Qual Life Outcomes 2011;9:88.

Globocan 2018

Pancreatic Cancer Incidence, Mortality, Prevalence. International Agency for Research on Cancer, 2018. Available from: URL: http://gco.iarc.fr/today/home.

Globocan 2018a

Ovarian cancer incidence, mortality, prevalence. International agency for research on cancer, 2018. Available from: URL: http://gco.iarc.fr/today/home.

Globocan 2020

Globocan 2020 world facts sheet. Available from URL:

https://gco.iarc.fr/today/data/factsheets/populations/900-world-fact-sheets.pdf Accessed 06 May 2021.

Goggins et al 1996

Goggins M, Schutte M, Lu J, Moskaluk CA, Weinstein CL, Petersen GM, et al. Germline BRCA2 gene mutations in patients with apparently sporadic pancreatic carcinomas. Cancer Res 1996;56(23):5360-4.

Grundmann et al 2020

Grundmann N, Meisinger C, Trepel M, Müller-Nordhorn J, Schenkirsch G, Linseisen J. Trends in cancer incidence and survival in the Augsburg study region-results from the Augsburg cancer registry. BMJ Open 2020;10(8):e036176.

Hahn et al 2003

Hahn SA, Greenhalf B, Ellis I, Sina-Frey M, Rieder H, Korte B, et al. BRCA2 germline mutations in familial pancreatic carcinoma. J Natl Cancer Inst 2003;95(3):214-21.

Harter et al 2017

Harter P, Hauke J, Heitz F, Reuss A, Kommoss S, Marme F, et al. Prevalence of deleterious germline variants in risk genes including BRCA1/2 in consecutive ovarian cancer patients (AGO-TR-1). PLoS ONE 2017;12(10):e0186043.

Hemminki and Czene 2002

Hemminki K, Czene K. Age specific and attributable risks of familial prostate carcinoma from the family-cancer database. Cancer. 2002 Sep 15;95(6):1346-53.

Hennessy et al 2010

Hennessy BTJ, Timms KM, Carey MS, Gutin A, Meyer LA, Flake II DD, et al. Somatic mutations in *BRCA1* and *BRCA2* could expand the number of patients that benefit from poly (ADP Ribose) polymerase inhibitors in ovarian cancer. J Clin Oncol 2010;28:3570-6.

Hirsch-Yechezkel et al 2003

Hirsh-Yechezkel G, Chetrit A, Lubin F, Friedman E, Peretz T, Gershoni R, et al. Population attributes affecting the prevalence of BRCA mutation carriers in epithelial ovarian cancer cases in Israel. Gynecol Oncol 2003;89(3):494-8.

Høberg-Vetti et al 2016

Høberg-Vetti H, Bjorvatn C, Fiane BE, Aas T, Woie K, Espelid H, et al. BRCA1/2 testing in newly diagnosed breast and ovarian cancer patients without prior genetic counselling: the DNA-BONus study. Eur J Hum Genet 2016;24(6):881-8.

Holter et al 2015

Holter S, Borgida A, Dodd A, Grant R, Semotiuk K, Hedley D, et al. Germline *BRCA* mutations in a large clinic-based cohort of patients with pancreatic adenocarcinoma. J Clin Oncol 2015;33(28):3124-9.

Horner et al 2009

Horner MJ, Ries LAG, Krapcho M, Neyman N, Aminou R, Howlander N et al. SEER Cancer Statistics Review, 1975-2006, National Cancer Institute. Available from: URL: http://seer.cancer.gov/csr/1975 2006.

Howlader et al 2014

Howlader N, Noone AM, Krapcho M, Garshell J, Miller D, Altekruse SF, et al. SEER Cancer Statistics Review, 1975-2011, National Cancer Institute. Available from: URL: http://seer.cancer.gov/csr/1975_2011.

Hu et al 2018

Hu C, Hart SN, Polley EC, Gnanaolivu R, Shimelis H, Lee KY, et al. Association between inherited germline mutations in cancer predisposition genes and risk of pancreatic cancer. JAMA 2018;319(23):2401–9.

Huncharek et al 2010

Huncharek M, Haddock KS, Reid R, Kupelnick B. Smoking as a risk factor for prostate cancer: a meta-analysis of 24 prospective cohort studies. American journal of public health. 2010 Apr;100(4):693-701.

Igbal et al 2012

Iqbal J, Ragone A, Lubinski J, Lynch HT, Moller P, Ghadirian P, et al. The incidence of pancreatic cancer in *BRCA1* and *BRCA2* mutation carriers. British Journal of Cancer 2012;107(12):2005–9.

Johns and Houlston 2003

Johns LE, Houlston RS. A systematic review and meta-analysis of familial prostate cancer risk. BJU international. 2003 Jun;91(9):789-94.

Keytruda USPI 2021

Keytruda (Pembrolizumab) injection for intravenous use. US Prescribing Information; Merck; Revised 2021. Available from:

https://www.accessdata.fda.gov/drugsatfda_docs/label/2020/125514s066lbl.pdf.

Kicinski et al 2011

Kiciński M, Vangronsveld J, Nawrot TS. An epidemiological reappraisal of the familial aggregation of prostate cancer: a meta-analysis. PloS one. 2011 Oct 31;6(10):e27130.

Kim et al 2012

Kim R, Byer J, and Saif MW. BRCA and pancreatic cancer: selection of chemotherapy. JOP 2012;13(2):180-1.

Kirby et al 2011

Kirby M, Hirst C, Crawford ED. Characterising the castration-resistant prostate cancer population: a systematic review. International journal of clinical practice. 2011 Nov;65(11):1180-92.

Kluttig and Schmidt-Pokrzywniak 2009

Kluttig A, Schmidt-Pokrzywniak A. Established and suspected risk factors in breast cancer aetiology. Breast Care (Basel) 2009;4(2):82-7.

Kutler et al 2003

Kutler DI, Singh B, Satagopan J, Batish SD, Berwick M, Giampietro PF, et al. A 20-year perspective on the International Fanconi Anemia Registry (IFAR). Blood 2003;101(4):1249-56.

Lakhani et al 2002

Lakhani SR, Van De Vijver MJ, Jacquemier J, Anderson TJ, Osin PP, McGuffog L, et al. The pathology of familial breast cancer: predictive value of immunohistochemical markers estrogen receptor, progesterone receptor, HER-2, and p53 in patients with mutations in BRCA1 and BRCA2. J Clin Oncol 2002;20(9):2310-8.

Ledermann et al 2013

Ledermann JA, Raja FA, Fotopoulou C, Gonzalez-Martin A, Colombo N, Sessa C; on behalf of the ESMO guidelines working group. Newly diagnosed and relapsed epithelial ovarian carcinoma: ESMO clinical practice guidelines for diagnosis, treatment and follow-up. Ann Oncol 2013:24(Suppl6);vi24-vi32.

Leone et al 1999

Leone G, Mele L, Pulsoni A, Equitani F, Pagano L. The incidence of secondary leukemias. Haematologica 1999;84:937-45.

Lepage et al 2015

Lepage C, Capocaccia R, Hackl M, Lemmens V, Molina E, Pierannunzio D, et al. Survival in patients with primary liver cancer, gallbladder and extrahepatic biliary tract cancer and pancreatic cancer in Europe 1999- 2007: Results of EUROCARE-5. Eur J Cancer 2015;51(15):2169-78.

Lindqvist et al 2008

Lindqvist O, Rasmussen BH, Widmark A. Experiences of symptoms in men with hormone refractory prostate cancer and skeletal metastases. Eur J Oncol Nurs 2008;12(4):283-90.

Lowe et al 2003

Lowe FC, Gilbert SM, Kahane H. Evidence of increased prostate cancer detection in men aged 50 to 59: a review of 324,684 biopsies performed between 1995 and 2002. Urology. 2003 Dec 1;62(6):1045-9.

Lowe et al 2013

Lowe KA, Chia VM, Taylor A, O'Malley C, Kelsh M, Mohamed M, et al. An international assessment of ovarian cancer incidence and mortality. Gynecol Oncol 2013;130(1):107-14.

Lyratzopoulos et al 2013

Lyratzopoulos G, Abel GA, Brown CH, Rous BA, Vernon SA, Roland M, et al. Socio-demographic inequalities in stage of cancer diagnosis: evidence from patients with female breast, lung, colon, rectal, prostate, renal, bladder, melanoma, ovarian and endometrial cancer. Ann Oncol 2013;24(3):843-50.

MacInnis et al 2006

MacInnis RJ, English DR. Body size and composition and prostate cancer risk: systematic review and meta-regression analysis. Cancer causes & control. 2006 Oct 1;17(8):989-1003.

Maisonneuve et al 2015

Maisonneuve P, Lowenfels AB. Risk factors for pancreatic cancer: a summary review of meta-analytical studies. Int J Epidemiol 2015;44(1):186–98.

Mauri et al 2005

Mauri D, Pavlidis N, Ioannidis JP. Neoadjuvant versus adjuvant systemic treatment in breast cancer: a meta-analysis. J Natl Cancer Inst 2005;97:188-94.

Mavaddat et al 2012

Mavaddat N, Barrowdale D, Andrulis IL, Domchek SM, Eccles D, Nevanlinna H, et al. Pathology of breast and ovarian cancers among BRCA1 and BRCA2 mutation carriers: results from the Consortium of Investigators of Modifiers of BRCA1/2 (CIMBA). Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev 2012;21(1):134-47.

McGuigan et al 2018

McGuigan A, Kelly P, Turkington RC, Jones C, Coleman HG, McCain RS. Pancreatic cancer: a review of clinical diagnosis, epidemiology, treatment and outcomes. World J Gastroenterol 2018;24(43):4846-61.

McNerney et al 2017

McNerney ME, Godley LA, LeBeau MM. Therapy-related myeloid neoplasms: when genetics and environment collide. Nat Rev Cancer 2017;17(9):513-27.

Metzger-Filho et al 2012

Metzger-Filho O, Tutt A, de Azambuja E, Saini KS, Viale G, Loi S, et al. Dissecting the heterogeneity of triple negative breast cancer. J Clin Oncol 2012;30 915:1879-87.

Minicozzi et al 2018

Minicozzi P, Cassetti T, Vener C, Sant M. Analysis of incidence, mortality and survival for pancreatic and biliary tract cancers across Europe, with assessment of influence of revised European age standardisation on estimates. Cancer Epidemiol 2018;55:52-60.

Mirza et al 2016

Mirza MR, Monk BJ, Herrstedt J, Oza AM, Mahner S, Redondo S, et al. Niraparib maintenance therapy in platinum sensitive, recurrent ovarian cancer. N Engl J Med 2016:375:2154-2164.

Mohler et al 2019

Mohler JL, Antonarakis ES, Armstrong AJ, D'Amico AV, Davis BJ, Dorff T, et al. Prostate cancer, version 2.2019, NCCN clinical practice guidelines in oncology. Journal of the National Comprehensive Cancer Network. 2019 May 1;17(5):479-505.

Murphy et al 2002

Murphy KM, Brune KA, Griffin C, Sollenberger JE, Petersen GM, Bansal R, et al. Evaluation of candidate genes MAP2K4, MADH4, ACVR1B, and BRCA2 in familial pancreatic cancer: deleterious BRCA2 mutations in 17%. Cancer Res 2002;62(13):3789-93.

Murthy and Muggia 2019

Murthy P, Muggia F. Women's cancers: how the discovery of BRCA genes is driving current concepts of cancer biology and therapeutics. Ecancermedicalscience 2019;13:904.

NCCN Ovarian 2018

National Comprehensive Cancer Network (NCCN) clinical practice guidelines in oncology: ovarian cancer including fallopian tube cancer and primary peritoneal cancer. Version 2.2018. Available from URL: https://www.nccn.org/professionals/physician_gls/pdf/ovarian.pdf. Accessed 05 April 2018.

NCCN 2019

National Comprehensive Cancer Network (NCCN) clinical practice guidelines in oncology: pancreatic adenocarcinoma. Version 1.2019. Available from URL: https://www.nccn.org/professionals/physician_gls/pdf/pancreatic.pdf. Accessed 12 June 2019.

NCCN 2019 Prostate

NCCN.National Comprehensive Cancer Network (NCCN) Clinical Practice Guidelines in Oncology: Prostate Cancer. Version 4.2019. 2019. Accessed 19 September 2019.

NCCN Guidelines 2021

NCCN Clinical Practice Guidelines in Oncology. Breast Cancer. Version 5.2021 2021. https://www.nccn.org/guidelines/category_1

NCCN Prostate Cancer Guidelines 2021

National Comprehensive Cancer Network (NCCN) Prostate Cancer Guidelines 2021. Prostate Cancer Version 1.2021. National Comprehensive Cancer Network. 2021. Available from URL: https://www.nccn.org/guidelines. Accessed 17 February 2021.

Ng et al 2019

Ng HS, Vitry A, Koczwara B, Roder D, McBride ML. Patterns of comorbidities in women with breast cancer: a Canadian population-based study. Cancer Causes Control 2019;30(9):931-41.

NICE 2018

NICE Clinical Knowledge Series. Breast cancer – managing FH. How common is it? Available from URL: https://cks.nice.org.uk/topics/breast-cancer-managing-fh/background-information/prevalence/. Accessed 03 August 2021.

Nilsson et al 2018

Nilsson MP, Törngren T, Henriksson K, Kristoffersson U, Kvist A, Silfverberg B, et al. BRCAsearch: written pre-test information and BRCA1/2 germline mutation testing in unselected patients with newly diagnosed breast cancer. Breast Cancer Res Treat 2018;168(1):117-26.

Norquist et al 2016

Norquist BM, Harrell MI, Brady MF, Walsh T, Lee MK, Gulsuner S, et al. Inherited mutations in women with ovarian carcinoma. JAMA Oncol 2016;2(4):482-490.

Norquist et al 2018

Norquist BM, Brady MF, Harrell MI, Walsh T, Lee MK, Gulsuner S, et al. Mutations in homologous recombination genes and outcomes in ovarian carcinoma patients in GOG 218: an NRG oncology/gynecologic oncology group study. Clin Cancer Res 2018;24:777-783.

O'Farrell et al 2016

O'Farrell S, Sandström K, Garmo H, Stattin P, Holmberg L, Adofsson J, et al. Risk of thromboembolic disease in men with prostate cancer undergoing androgen deprivation therapy. BJU Int. 2016;118(3):391–8.

Ording et al 2015

Ording AG, Horváth-Puhó E, Lash TL, Ehrenstein V, Borre M, Vyberg M, et al. Prostate cancer, comorbidity, and the risk of venous thromboembolism: A cohort study of 44,035 Danish prostate cancer patients, 1995-2011. Cancer. 2015;121(20):3692–9.

Ozcelik et al 1997

Ozcelik H, Schmocker B, Di Nicola N, Shi XH, Langer B, Moore M, et al. Germline *BRCA2* 6174delT mutations in Ashkenazi Jewish pancreatic cancer patients. Nat Genet 1997;16(1):17-8.

Pang et al 2013

Pang WW, Pluvinage JV, Price EA, Sridhar K, Arber DA, Greenberg PL, et al. Hematopoietic stem cell and progenitor cell mechanisms in myelodysplastic syndromes. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 2013;110(8):3011-6.

Parker et al 2020

Parker C, Castro E, Fizazi K, Heidenreich A, Ost P, Procopio G, et al. Prostate cancer: ESMO clinical practice guidelines for diagnosis, treatment and follow-up. Ann Oncol 2020;31(9):1119-34.

Pennington et al 2014

Pennington KP, Walsh T, Harrell MI, Lee MK, Pennil CC, Rendi MH, et al. Germline and somatic mutations in homologous recombination genes predict platinum response and survival in ovarian, fallopian tube, and peritoneal carcinomas. Clin Cancer Res 2014;20(3):764–775.

Pettersson et al 2018

Pettersson A, Robinson D, Garmo H, Holmberg L, Stattin P. Age at diagnosis and prostate cancer treatment and prognosis: a population-based cohort study. Annals of Oncology. 2017;29(2):377-85.

Polak et al 2017

Polak P, Kim J, Braunstein LZ, Karlic R, Haradhavala NJ, Tiao G, et al. A mutational signature reveals alterations underlying deficient homologous recombination repair in breast cancer. Nature Genetics 2017;49(10):1476-90.

Public Health England 2020

Official Statistics. Routes to diagnosis: 2006 to 2017 results. Public Health England. 14 July 2020. Available at URL: https://www.gov.uk/government/statistics/routes-to-diagnosis-2006-to-2017-results/routes-to-diagnosis-2006-to-2017-results. Accessed 03 August 2021.

Pujol et al 2021

EU RMP

Olaparib

Pujol P, Barberis M, Beer P, Friedman E, Piulats JM, Capoluongo ED, et al. Clinical practice guidelines for BRCA1 and BRCA2 genetic testing. Eur J Cancer 2021;146:30-47.

Rahma et al 2013

Rahma OE, Duffy A, Liewehr DJ, Steinberg SM, and Greten TF. Second-line treatment in advanced pancreatic cancer: a comprehensive analysis of published clinical trials. Ann Oncol 2013;24(8):1972-9.

Rastogi et al 2008

Rastogi P, Anderson SJ, Bear HD, Geyer CE, Kahlenberg MS, Robidoux A, et al. Preoperative chemotherapy: updates of National Surgical Adjuvant Breast and Bowel Project Protocols B-18 and B-27. J Clin Oncol 2008;26:778-85.

Rawla et al 2019

Rawla P, Sunkara T, Gaduputi V. Epidemiology of Pancreatic Cancer: Global Trends, Etiology and Risk Factors. World J Oncol 2019;10(1):10-27.

Rosen et al 1989

Rosen PR, Groshen S, Saigo PE, Kinne DW, Hellman S. A long-term follow-up study of survival in stage I (T1N0M0) and stage II (T1N1M0) breast carcinoma. J Clin Oncol 1989;7(3):355-66.

Saad et al 2004

Saad F, Gleason DM, Murray R, Tchekmedyian S, Venner P, Lacombe L, et al. Long-term efficacy of zoledronic acid for the prevention of skeletal complications in patients with metastatic hormone-refractory prostate cancer. J Natl Cancer Inst 2004;96(11):879-82.

Sant et al 2015

Sant M, Chirlaque Lopez MD, Agresti R, Sánchez Pérez MJ, Holleczek B, Bielska-Lasota M, et al. Survival of women with cancers of breast and genital organs in Europe 1999-2007: Results of the EUROCARE-5 study. Eur J Cancer 2015;51(15):2191-205.

Scher et al 2012

Scher HI, Fizazi K, Saad F, Taplin ME, Sternberg CN, Miller K, et al. Increased survival with enzalutamide in prostate cancer after chemotherapy. N Engl J Med 2012;367(13):1187-97.

Scher et al 2015

Scher HI, Solo K, Valant J, Todd MB, Mehra M. Prevalence of prostate cancer clinical states and mortality in the United States: estimates using a dynamic progression model. PLoS One 2015;10(10):e0139440.

SEER Cancer Fact Sheet

Cancer Stat Facts: Pancreatic Cancer. National Cancer Institute. Bethesda, MD. Available from URL: https://seer.cancer.gov/statfacts/html/pancreas.html

SEER 2019

SEER. Cancer Stat Facts: Prostate Cancer. Available at URL: https://seer.cancer.gov/statfacts/html/prost.html. Accessed 16 September, 2019.

Shindo et al 2017

Shindo K, Yu J, Suenaga M, Fesharakizadeh S, Cho C, Macgregor-Das A, et al. Deleterious germline mutations in patients with apparently sporadic pancreatic adenocarcinoma. J Clin Oncol 2017;35(30):3382-90.

Siegel et al 2018

Siegel RL, Miller KD, Jemal A. Cancer statistics, 2018. CA Cancer J Clin 2018;68:7-30.

Siegel et al 2019

Siegel RL, Miller KD, Jemal A. Cancer statistics, 2019. CA: a cancer journal for clinicians. 2019 Jan;69(1):7-34.

Siegel et al 2021

Siegel RL, Miller KD, Fuchs HE, Jemal A. Cancer statistics, 2021. CA Cancer J Clin 2021;71(1):7-33.

Soenderstrup et al 2017

Soenderstrup IMH, Laenkholm AV, Jensen MB, Eriksen JO, Gerdes AM, Hansen TVO, et al. Clinical and molecular characterization of BRCA-associated breast cancer: results from the DBCG. Acta Oncol. 2018;57(1):95-101.

Sohal et al 2018

Sohal DPS, Kennedy EB, Khorana A, Copur MS, Crane CH, Garrido-Laguna I, et al. Metastatic Pancreatic Cancer: ASCO Clinical Practice Guideline Update. J Clin Oncol 2018;36(24):2545-56.

Sokol et al 2020

Sokol ES, Pavlick D, Khiabanian H, Frampton GM, Ross JS, Gregg JP, et al. Pan-cancer analysis of *BRCA1* and *BRCA2* genomic alterations and their association with genomic instability as measured by genome-wide loss of heterozygosity. JCO Precis Oncol. 2020;4:442-465.

Song et al 2020

Son Y, Barry WT, Seah DS, Tung NM, Garber JE, and Lin NU. Patterns of Recurrence and Metastasis in BRCA1/BRCA2-Associated Breast Cancers. Cancer 2020;271-80.

Steele et al 2017

Steele CB, Li J, Huang B, Weir HK. Prostate cancer survival in the United States by race and stage (2001-2009): Findings from the CONCORD-2 study. Cancer. 2017 Dec 15;123:5160-77.

Strom et al 2008

Strom SS, Velez-Bravo V, Estey EH. Epidemiology of myelodysplastic syndromes. Semin Hematol 2008;45(1):8-13.

Sung et al 2021

Sung H, Ferlay J, Siegel RL, Laversanne M, Soerjomataram I, Jemal A, et al. Global Cancer Statistics 2020: GLOBOCAN Estimates of Incidence and Mortality Worldwide for 36 Cancers in 185 Countries. CA Cancer J Clin 2021;71(3):209-49.

Toss et al 2019

Toss A, Venturelli M, Molinaro E, Pipitone S, Barbieri E, Marchi I, et al. Hereditary Pancreatic Cancer: A Retrospective Single-Center Study of 5143 Italian Families with History of *BRCA*-Related Malignancies. Cancers (Basel) 2019;11(2):E193.

Travis et al 1999

Travis LB, Holowaty EJ, Bergfeldt K, Lynch CF, Kohler BA, Wiklund T, et al. Risk of leukemia after platinum-based chemotherapy for ovarian cancer. N Eng J Med 1999:340:351-7.

Turner et al 2004

Turner N, Tutt A, Ashworth A. Hallmarks of 'BRCAness' in sporadic cancers. Nat Rev Cancer 2004;4(10):814-9.

Tutt et al 2021

Tutt ANJ, Garber JE, Kaufman B, Viale G, Fumagalli D, Rastogi P, et al. Adjuvant olaparib for patients with BRCA1 or BRCA2 mutated breast cancer. N Eng J Med 2021;384:2394-405.

van den Broek et al 2015

van den Broek AJ, de Ruiter K, van 't Veer LJ, Tollenaar RA, van Leeuwen FE, Verhoef S, et al. Evaluation of the Dutch BRCA1/2 clinical genetic center referral criteria in an unselected early breast cancer population. Eur J Hum Genet 2015;23(5):588-95.

Van Hemelrijck et al 2010

Van Hemelrijck M, Adolfsson J, Garmo H, Bill-Axelson A, Bratt O, Ingelsson E, et al. Risk of thromboembolic diseases in men with prostate cancer: results from the population-based PCBaSe Sweden. Lancet Oncol. 2010;11(5):450–58.

Walter et al 2012

Walter MJ, Shen D, Ding L, Shao J, Koboldt DC, Chen K, et al. Clonal architecture of secondary acute myeloid leukemia. N Engl J Med 2012;366(12):1090-8.

Weiderpass and Labreche 2012

Weiderpass E, Labreche F. Malignant tumors of the female reproductive system. Saf Health Work 2012;3:166-80.

AstraZeneca

29, 15 June 2021

Wesolowski et al 2007

Wesolowski R, Choueiri TK, Rybicki L, Shealy AG, Casey G, Weng D, et al. *BRCA* mutation status and risk of secondary malignancy following chemotherapy for breast cancer. J Clin Oncol 2007;ASCO Annual Meeting Proceedings Part I (25);18S:11017.

WHO Breast cancer 2021

WHO. Breast cancer. Factsheet 2021. Available at URL: https://www.who.int/newsroom/fact-sheets/detail/breast-cancer. Accessed 03 August 2021.

WHO Cancer today 2020

WHO. Cancer today. Data visualisation tools for exploring the global cancer burden in 2020. 2021. Available at URL: https://gco.iarc.fr. Accessed 03 August 2021.

Will et al 2012

Will B, Zhou L, Vogler TO, Ben-Neriah S, Schinke C, Tamari R, et al. Stem and progenitor cells in myelodysplastic syndromes show aberrant stage-specific expansion and harbor genetic and epigenetic alterations. Blood 2012;120(10):2076-86.

Williams et al 2016

Williams GR, Mackenzie A, Magnuson A, Olin R, Chapman A, Mohile S, et al. Comorbidity in older adults with cancer. J Geriatr Oncol 2016;7(4):249-57.

Winter et al 2016

Winter C, Nilsson MP, Olsson E, George AM, Chen Y, Kvist A, et al. Targeted sequencing of BRCA1 and BRCA2 across a large unselected breast cancer cohort suggests that one-third of mutations are somatic. Ann Oncol 2016;27(8):1532-8.

Woll et al 2014

Woll PS, Kjällquist U, Chowdhury O, Doolittle H, Wedge DC, Thongjuea S. Myelodysplastic syndromes are propagated by rare and distinct human cancer stem cells in vivo. Cancer Cell 2014;25(6):794-808.

Wu et al 2018

Wu W, He X, Yang L, Wang Q, Bian X, Ye J, et al. Rising trends in pancreatic cancer incidence and mortality in 2000–2014. Clin Epidemiol 2018;10:789-97.

EU RMP AstraZeneca
Olaparib 29, 15 June 2021

Xiao et al 2013

Xiao H, Tan F, Goovaerts P, Ali A, Adunlin G, Huang Y, et al. Construction of a comorbidity index for prostate cancer patients linking state cancer registry with inpatient and outpatient data. J Registry Manag. 2013;40(4):159–64.

Zhong et al 2016

Zhong X, Dong Z, Dong H, Li J, Peng Z, Deng L, et al. Prevalence and prognostic role of BRCA1/2 variants in unselected Chinese breast cancer patients. PLoS One. 2016;11(6):e0156789.

EU RMP Part VII Annex 4

Drug Substance Olaparib

EUROPEAN UNION RISK MANAGEMENT PLAN (EU RMP) FOR OLAPARIB

Part VII ANNEX 4 - SPECIFIC ADVERSE DRUG REACTION FOLLOW-UP FORMS

Active substance(s) (INN or

Olaparib

common name)

Product(s) concerned (brand

 $Lynparza^{TM}$

names(s))

Name of Marketing Authorisation AstraZeneca

Holder or Applicant

TABLE OF CONTENTS

TABLE	OF CONTENTS	2
1	SPECIFIC ADVERSE DRUG REACTION FOLLOW-UP FORMS	3

1. SPECIFIC ADVERSE DRUG REACTION FOLLOW-UP FORMS

- MDS/AML Targeted Safety Questionnaire
- New Primary Malignancy Targeted Safety Questionnaire



LYNPARZATM (Olaparib): MYELOID NEOPLASM <u>QUESTIONNAIRE</u>

Request for additional information

AZ Date of Receipt:	
AZ ref:	

Please provide as much information as possible, note that relevant laboratory reports may be attached as an alternative to completing appropriate sections.

1. Patient Demographic Inform	1 Patient Demographic Information								
Initials: Gender: Male Female Country of origin:									
Age at diagnosis of MDS/AML:yrs				Ethnicity					
2. Details of Cancer Treated w	ith Olap	oarib (✓ all that app	ly)					
Site of primary tumour:			of diagnosis		(DD/MM/YYYY	/)	Bone metastases	of p	rimary tumor:
□ Ovary (1)			ry tumor 1 (Ova				☐ Yes ☐ No		
☐ Breast (2) ☐ Other (specify) (3)			ry tumor 2 (Bre ry tumor 3 (Oth						
BRCA status		FIIIIIa	ily tulliol 3 (Oti	ieij.					
☐ gBRCA ☐ BRCA1 ☐ BRCA2	□ BRCA	wild ty	rpe □ BRCA	muta	tion identified	in	tumour testing	ΠL	Inknown
3. Previous Radiotherapy: Yes	□ No	☐ (if	yes please p	orovi	de details)				
Field			Total D	Oose			Start date (DD/MM/YYYY)	End date (DD/MM/YYYY)	
4. All Chemotherapy Exposure	e (includ	ling pr	ior and durin	ng ol	aparib thera	ар	v)		
Drug name (generic)	Indica		No. of cycles		e of treatmen	_	Start date		End date
				(1s	t, 2 nd ,3 rd ,)		(DD/MM/YYYY	')	(DD/MM/YYYY)
5. Relevant Patient's and Fam	ily Histo	ory (✓	all that apply	and p	rovide detail	ls)			
Does the patient have any know	n risk fac	tors fo	r MDS/AML o	ther	than prior ch	1ei	mo-radiotherapy	for	the treatment of
the primary tumor?									
☐ Family history of haematological n	•	(e.g. MI	OS. AML. MPN)						
Describe family relation and tumour	type:								
☐ Family history of non-hematologic	al neopla:	sm							
Describe family relation and tumour									
☐ Inherited genetic syndromes more	likely to	develor	MDS (e.g. Fand	coni a	nemia Shwack	hm	nan-Diamond syndro	nme	· Diamond Blackfan
anemia, Familial platelet disorder ass									
Dyskeratosis congenita). If yes, ple	ase name	: :	· ·				,		•
☐ Environmental / Professional Expo		oar acci	dent)						
☐ High-dose radiation exposure (e.g. nuclear accident) ☐ Long-term workplace exposure to solvents or agricultural chemicals benzene, pesticides, herbicides, organic chemical									
radiation. If yes, please name:									
□ Tobacco Use: specify weekly amount and total years of use									
6. Details of MDS and/or AML. If MDS progresses to AML, please provide details for the two events									
separately below (Please indicate worsening of a pre-existing MDS or AML where applicable)									
Date of (DD/MM/YYYY)									
Latency (years/months) between first chemotherapy for									
treatment of primary tumour and MDS/AML diagnosis									
i e			1						

Latency (years/months) be								
treatment of primary tumo Latency (years/months) be								
MDS/AML diagnosis	eween mot dose of olupu.							
Was the patient diagnosed			□ No □					
Was the patient diagnosed	, ,	oplasm Yes	□ No □					
(MPN) prior to the AML dia Outcome of MDS/AML (✓)								
☐ Ongoing ☐ Recovere		own □ Recov	ered with sequelae	e. (specify)				
. 0. 0				,, (- ,)				
7. Under the 2016 WHC					s categorized as:			
(✓ all that apply, provide r☐ Acute Myeloid Leukemia			a copy of the resp	ective report)				
☐ Myelodysplastic Syndro		AIVIL						
☐ Myelodysplastic / Myelo		//DS/MPN) [inclu	des CMML]					
☐ Myeloproliferative Neop	olasm (MPN)							
☐ Other (please specify, e.	g. acute leukemia of ambi	guous lineage, m	yeloid / lymphoid	neoplasm, etc.)				
☐ Complete Blood Count 8	R nerinheral blood smear	at time of AMI di	agnosis:					
White blood cell absolute of			Blast %:					
Neutrophils absolute coun		•	Hemoglobin (ple	ease specify unit):				
Platelets (please specify ur	nit):		Examination of p	eripheral smear:				
D Dana marrow care bion	sy and asnirate analysis in	scluding immuno	abanatuning and o	tachamistry.				
☐ Bone marrow core biop: Summary of findings (inc		iciuuiiig iiiiiiiuiioj	prieriotyping and c	ytochemistry				
,								
☐ Cytogenetic analysis find	dings (Karyotype +/- FISH)							
☐ normal karyotype								
	(≥3 clonal cytogenetic abn			1.1912 1				
☐ monosomal karyoty	pe (≥2 autosomal monoso	mies, or a single	monosomy with ar	i additional structu	rai abnormality)			
☐ monosomy 7 (-7)								
other (please specify	y)							
☐ Molecular analysis findi	ngs (KIT, FLT3 [ITD and TKI	D], NPM1, CEBPA	, IDH1, IDH2, TP53,	DNMT3A, other m	nutations)			
☐ no mutations detect	ed							
☐ mutations detected								
8. Details of Relevant Please provide details to in	-		as Diagon indicate	if labouatom, toot w	anauta aua attachad and			
provide laboratory units. P								
Laboratory Parameter	At MDS/AML	Laboratory	At MDS/AML	Laboratory	At MDS/AML diagnosis			
	diagnosis	Parameter	diagnosis	Parameter				
Potassium		AST		Serum B12				
Sodium		ALT		Serum ferritin				
Creatinine		ALP		Iron				
Urea Bilirubin		LDH RBC folate for		Other:				
DIIIIUDIII		MDS pat.)						
9. Details of Death (if applicable)								
Did the patient die? ☐ Yes ☐ No Date of death?(DD/MM/YYYY)								
Was autopsy done? ☐ Yes ☐ No Autopsy report attached? ☐ Yes ☐ No								
Primary cause of death? Provide details on cause of death and summary of autopsy report if available								
Provide details on cause of	death and summary of au	itopsy report if a	vailable					

10. Details of anything else considered relevant for this event of MDS/AML that you have not already included in the above sections.							
11.Reporter details							
Reporter's Address:	Is the reporter a healthcare professional (HCP)? ☐ Yes ☐ No If yes, please provide specialty:	If no, please confirm if we can contact the HCP? ☐ Yes ☐ No If yes, please provide contact information of the HCP					
Telephone #:							
Fax #:							
	Thank you for completing this form						
Name of the reporter	Signature						



LYNPARZATM (Olaparib):

New Primary Malignancy (NPM) <u>OUESTIONNAIRE</u> (excluding MDS / AML) Request for additional information

Please provide as much information as possible, note that relevant laboratory reports may be attached as an alternative to completing appropriate sections.

AZ Date of Receipt:	
AZ ref:	

1. Patient Demographic Information								
Initials: Ge	ender: 🛮 Male	□ Female	untry of	untry of origin:				
Age at diagnosis of NPM	:yrs	hnicity						
2. Details of Cancer Tr	eated with C	laparib (✓ al	I that apply)					
Site of primary tumour: ☐ Ovary (1) ☐ Breast (2) ☐ Other (specify) (3)	Date of dia	gnosis (DD/MN	,	Site of metastases: ☐ Lung ☐ Liver ☐ Bone ☐ None ☐ Other (specify)				
BRCA status ☐ gBRCA ☐ BR ☐ BRCA1 ☐ BR		dentified in tu A wild type	mour testing ☐ Unknow					
			nlagge nugg	بالم مامة	taila)			
3. Previous Radiothera			please prov		•	L (DD /NANA /\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\\		
Field	Total Dose			Date	range administered			
4. All Chemotherapy E	ynosure linc	luding prior :	and during	olanaril	n therany)			
Drug name (generic)	Indication	No. of	Line of trea		Start date	End date		
Drug name (generic)	maication	cycles	(1 st , 2 nd , 3 rd ,		(DD/MM/YYYY)	(DD/MM/YYYY)		
		570.00	(=) =)	,	(22,,,	(22)		
5. Relevant Patient's a	ind Family Hi	istory (✓ all th	nat apply and	d provide	e details)			
					ibe family relation and tumour type of each family ber			
Any other previous cance	ers prior to the	cancer under	Δny nrevi	OUS MVE	lonroliferative dise	ase? (natient)		
treatment with olaparib? Yes □ No □ (please sp	(patient)	cancer under		Any previous myeloproliferative disease? (patient) Yes □ No □ (please specify):				
B. I			0 1: 3	· · · -				
Relevant previous occup radiation, pesticides, her Yes □ No □ (please sp	_	Smoking? Yes ☐ No ☐ (please specify weekly amount and dates of exposure)						
Alcohol consumption? Yes □ No □ (please specify weekly amount and dates of exposure)			(please sp	Use of herbal/Chinese medicine? Yes □ No □ (please specify and provide weekly amount and dates of exposure)				
Other relevant concernitant modical conditions / comorbidities2 Ves D. No. D. /places and of conditions								
Other relevant concomitant medical conditions / comorbidities? Yes \(\Boxed{\text{No}} \\ \text{No} \(\Boxed{\text{please specify and provide details}} \)								

Please turn the page



6. Details of New Primary Malignar	ncy (NPM)							
Adverse event term	Worst CTCAE grade							
Start date (DD/MM/YYYY)	Related to Olapar	ib Yes	s 🗆 No 🗆					
Other potential or contributory causes:								
Outcome (✓) ☐ Ongoing ☐ Recovered ☐ Fata ☐ Recovered with sequelae, (specify)	al 🗆 Unkno	wn	Histology and clas	sificati	on of NPM (please specify)			
, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,			☐ (✓)Please indicate if report is attached					
Site of NPM (please specify)			TNM Stage of NPM					
Any known genetic mutation e.g. aden polyposis coli gene mutations if colon o			Specify site of metastases of NPM (if applicable)					
Cancer biomarker(s) for NPM (please s ☐ (✓)Please indicate if report is attack								
7. Details of relevant Signs and Syr	nptoms (free	text	field)					
No relevant clinical signs / symptoms (to cor	nfirm) 🗆 No					
8. Details of Any Treatment for the		l .			<u> </u>			
Drug or procedure name Dosage (if	applicable)	Star	t Date (DD/MM/YY	YY)	Stop Date (DD/MM/YYYY)			
9. Details of Death (if applicable)								
Did the patient die? ☐ Yes ☐ No	Date of dea	th?(DI	D/MM/YYYY)					
Was autopsy done? ☐ Yes ☐ No	Autopsy rep	oort at	ttached? 🗆 Yes 🗖 N	0				
Primary cause of death?	•							
Provide details on cause of death and summary of autopsy report if available								
10. Details of anything else considered relevant for this event of NPM that you have not already included in the above sections. Please attach additional pages if required								
☐ I have attached additional pages								
11. Reporter details Reporter's Address:	Is the report	er a h	ealthcare	If no	please confirm if we can			
Telephone #:)? ☐ Yes ☐ No ride specialty:	conta If yes	ict the HCP?					
Fax #:								
	Thank you for	r com	pleting this form					
Name of the reporter			Signature					
			5.5					